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CHAIR MOLINA:
The Committee of the Whole meeting for
. . .(gavel). . .
Thursday, June 3 rd , 2010 is now in session. Meeting will now come to order. And we
have in attendance this morning, we have. . .the Committee Vice-Chair and
Council Chairman Mateo. Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: And Committee Member Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Top of the morning, sir.
CHAIR MOLINA: Top of the morning to you, ma'am. And also joining us, we have
Committee Member Wayne Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Morning.
CHAIR MOLINA: Morning. And Committee Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning, sir.
CHAIR MOLINA: And Committee Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: First and foremost ready for you, sir.
CHAIR MOLINA: Oh, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Excuse this morning, we have Members
Johnson, Kaho`ohalahala--oh, excuse me, Mr. Kaho' ohalahala has entered the room.
Good morning, thank you for being here, Mr. Sol Kaho' ohalahala. And we also have,
excused this morning is Councilmember Bill Medeiros. Members, we have a very
lengthy agenda this morning. Just to give you a heads up. . .depending on how our
discussions go, the Chair is looking at potential recess, coming back tomorrow at 1:30.
So, again, it just depends how long our discussions go, but I am hopeful that we can
conclude business today. So just be on standby if our discussions are prolonged. All
right, we will also recognize Staff who are here. We have Committee Analyst
Kirstin Hamman and Committee Secretary Camille Sakamoto; and we have our
Corporation Counsel, Mr. Moto, joining us this morning. I'm gonna start off, first, with
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public testimony. And the Chair would like to go over a few ground rules with you.
You'll have three minutes to testify, with one minute to conclude. Please state your full
name and any organization that you may be representing. So with that, Members, let's
get down to business and start off with our first testifier. . .Susan Moikeha, who'll be
testifying on Committee of the Whole Item 10(3), and she'll be followed by
Kahu Clifford Alika.
NOTE: Pause while Ms. Moikeha approached the podium.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MS. MOIKEHA: Good morning, Chair and Committee Members, and thank you for the
opportunity to be here this morning to provide testimony. My name is Susan Moikeha,
for the record. And I'm also testifying and representing Na Hale 0 Maui. I am the
Project Manager for the organization. My testimony today is in reference to the
amendments being proposed for the Affordable Housing Fund, and we would like to
provide comments. Our organization is a not, is not in support of eliminating the 120
percent and below. And I'd like to provide you from. . .some data. But first let me
acknowledge the notes that were provided on-line of the Committee's previous
discussions. I certainly appreciate that, and it helped me understand what your basis
might be for these amended changes. While I'd like to first point out that you are trying
to target the police, the teachers, the firefighters, hotel employees--what you deem as the
middle class. . .by eliminating the 120 percent and below, you are eliminating all of them.
The data that I'd like to provide to you comes from the first four resales of our homes that
we purchased under the NSP program, Neighborhood Stabilization Project. On our first
home, our first homebuyer was a teacher. His HUD income fell within--and these are
2009 HUD income levels--50, approximately 58,000. That included his fulltime job as a
teacher and part-time job. He fell in, within the 70 to 80 percent. Our second home
buyer selected. . .income was about 86,000, family of four, hotel manager. His income
falls between 110 and 120. Our third home, one. . .that we, for our homebuyer selection,
the income of that family of 6 was 75,000, approximately. And their income fell between
100 and 110 percent. And lastly, the fourth home as a resale, the income of two
household providers fell between 71,000, it was 71,000, it fell between 90 and 110. That
included an Accountant Clerk for a company here on Maui and a truck driver. So these
very people that you have priority are. . .the teachers, the professionals, the hotel
manager, whoever they are. . .are below 120 percent. We would ask that you do not
eliminate that category of income. That if you find basis in your discussion to go up to
160 percent, that you would still include that lower income. The other thing I wanted to
comment on is really what the problem here is the process. When you look at the
applicants that applied for the 2010 Affordable Housing Fund, you had over 11
applicants. And this body has oversight on the recommendations-MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. MOIKEHA: --provided to. . .I'm sorry?
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. . . Provided to. . .to the Council. And with that oversight. . .you can either accept those
recommendations or not. Interesting enough, a lot of them did provide below 120 percent
housing. Has any of those homes been built or units been built? We're looking at
17 million that has accumulated. To my knowledge, only 2 million has been disbursed.
Another 5 or 6 thousand was obligated last year to various applicants. But where are we
today in those numbers? We really believe that the process needs to be fine-tuned, rather
than trying to change some of the terms of this legislation. We have sent--along with
other nonprofits and other organizations--to the Housing and Human Concerns our
suggestions for a more transparent application process. And if you really wanna target
certain percentages within the HUD median income category and address these
individual-MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. MOIKEHA: --people, then. . .put a percentage like you do with the affordable housing
ordinance. . .so much percentage in this category, some much in this, and so much in that.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay-MS. MOIKEHA: Uh-CHAIR MOLINA: --Ms. Moikeha, I'm sorry-MS. MOIKEHA: --thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Hang on. Committee Members, you have questions for the testifier
as it relates to the Committee item? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good morning. Just a fast question. You
know, you mentioned about. . .all of the individuals that we're trying to help may not
qualify. . .those that. . .that you mentioned, if both husband and wife work, do they
qualify at the 120 percent below medium [sic] income or would they qualify above 120
percent of medium [sic] income?
MS. MOIKEHA: The one example that I gave of the fourth house was two. . .husband and wife
both working. And they fell within the 90 to 110.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 90 to 110?
MS. MOIKEHA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Which is?
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MS. MOIKEHA: Which is of the median income, 90 percent to 110. Their total HUD income
was 71,000.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 71?
MS. MOIKEHA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And, and those were government workers or . . .
MS. MOIKEHA: Well, one was for a private industry, a construction company, she was
a. . .Account Clerk. . .in the accounting department; and. . .he was a truck driver for
another company.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Moikeha, could you leave us a copy of your
written testimony for the Committee's use?
MS. MOIKEHA: I don't have anything written, but I can provide you with something.
CHAIR MOLINA: Could you? Great-MS. MOIKEHA: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: --that would great. Members, any other questions for the testifier?
. . . Seeing none, thank you for your testimony, Ms. Moikeha. Next to testify on
Committee of the Whole Item 2(18), we have Kahu Clifford Alika, followed by
Drew Astol. . .Astolf. I hope I pronounced that correctly.
NOTE: Pause.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Kahu Alika?
NOTE: Silence.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Not here? Okay, moving on. Drew Astolf. . .followed by Stan Franco.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Astolf approached the podium.

MR. ASTOLF: . . . I'm Drew Astolf from FACE. Very quickly, I think. . .I agree with the
previous speaker around the targeting. . .the, the levels of income for the, the people that
we think most need to be served, sort of the workforce folks are, actually, at a lower
percentage in general. . .than, than we're talking about targeting. So. . .I think that at
least it should remain at 80 percent with--if it goes up, that, that's reasonable to us
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because there are cases where the Department might want flexibility as they're working
with the developer. But it needs to stay at 80 percent because if you look at, say,
housekeeping at Sheraton--which is one of the higher-paid housekeeping hotels on
Maui--they're starting at like 34 and only going up to, you know, 40 at best. So if we're
talking about single-family homes or single. . .uh. . .parent homes, those people are never
gonna be more than 50 or, at best, 60 percent of median. So you know a family that has
two income earners that are working at that hotel are gonna be hitting 80 percent, maybe
90 percent at best. So we just think it makes sense. . .to expand the eligibility, but it also
should be. . .you should go as low as you can. The other thing that we wanted to
say--and I'm sorry, I'm less organized that I want to be today. But if you, if, if the Fund
were to go down to 60 percent, you would have the ability to leverage tax credit
investments with the Fund. I'm not sure that that fits in, and would bow to the Council's
wisdom on that. But that's the largest HUD subsidy that's available. And currently there
aren't very many funds that can be used to bridge that gap for tax credits. And so there
aren't very many tax credit deals on Maui. So if, if Ms. Ridao is trying to work with the
developer to, to make something work, having some flexibility here probably helps her or
her successor do that. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Committee Members, questions for the testifier?
. . . Seeing none, thank you for your testimony. Next to testify . . .(cleared throat).. .
excuse me, on Committee of the Whole 10(3), Stan Franco, followed by
Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Franco approached the podium.

MR. FRANCO: . . . Good morning...
CHAIR MOLINA: Good morning.
MR. FRANCO: . . . Mr. Chair and Members.
. . . First thing I wanna say is that, you know, it's tempting at this time in our history here
on Maui and, and throughout our. . .country to try to eliminate something like this
because you need the money for other needs. You know my heart is with housing. I've
been talking about housing since 1988. . .and we're still struggling to build housing for
our local people. I really urge the Council, first thing, most important thing of my
testimony today is to keep the Fund intact.
. . . Approve it for another four years. We need to continue to get money into this
account so that we can build homes for our people. I think it's paramount that we
continue to. . .to take the interest of our local people at heart. And affordable housing--as
you well know. . .because you run for office and hear so many times--is very much a top
priority for our local people. So please extend this fund, extend the term. Now what you
do with the income brackets. . .the. . .uh. . .as Drew had said previously. . .we would be
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amenable to go to something from 80 percent to 160 percent. That is something that we
have made a discussion within our organization and we've said that that could be
something that we could live with. We would prefer, as Drew said, down something to a
little bit lower, but you know you folks have to decide what would work best. We
understand the Council's concern, and I have the same concern--that a lot of times the
local folks that are working as firefighters, as hotel workers are not getting the houses
built for them. We're building. . .special needs housing, we're building market
housing--and there's always that gap of people that are working in our community that
are not getting the housing. So we, we understand your concern and we are part of your
concern. We. . .we have that same concern. So we're, our heart is with you in, in this
legislation. All I ask, the main thing I ask here is keep the Fund in place. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Franco. Committee Members, questions?
. . . Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Franco. Next to testify on Committee of the
Whole Item 10(13) [sic], Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, followed by Jim Niess.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Blackburn-Rodriquez approached the podium.

MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: . . . Good morning, Mr. Chairman-CHAIR MOLINA: Morning.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ:
My name is
--Members of the Council.
Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez. And it's really tough to follow Stan Franco and talk about
affordable housing. I mean he just. . .he went right to the heart of it. And I wanna
endorse his remarks before I begin my testimony. Uh. . .I've been active in a number of
affordable housing organizations and I will be testifying today as an individual. I'm
testifying in strong support of the resolution asking that a minimum of 2 percent of the
certified real property tax revenues for Fiscal Years 2012 through 2015 be set aside for
affordable housing. There are two points I would like to make, if I might, regarding that
support. The first is that I would support moving the income floor from 100 percent of
the Maui County median to 80 percent of the median income, and keeping it there. This
adjustment in the proposal would reach out, would continue to reach out to those just
below the median while at the same time reaching out to help our teachers, nurses, police,
fire, hotel employees, and social service nonprofit workers. I also support the job
creation language in the proposal. To repair and rehab a house can take 20,000 dollars or
more, and the added language would authorize the Council, at a later date, to pass
legislation to implement this aspect of the resolution. My own contribution at this point
is to only note that jobs are on the top of everyone's mind and the unemployment rate is
not expected to decline until late in 2012. The National Association of Home Builders
notes that building of new structures and remodeling has direct, positive impacts on the
U. S. economy and that building one home generates the equivalent of more than three
fulltime jobs for an entire year. The creation of jobs for expansion and
rehabilitation. . .rehabilitation of affordable housing goes in line with the goals of
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stimulating the economy and can help to employ carpenters, electricians, laborers,
painters, and many more who are currently suffering and are without work. While I share
the thoughts of many who have asked what has been accomplished so far, I respectfully
urge that we remember, that we remember that the lack of credit and other factors have
made building affordable housing--any housing--incredibly difficult. And I want to
congratulate Na Hale 0 Maui for their successful efforts in this area. However, when
the hurdles are finally cleared, the actions of this Council--through appropriations from
the current Affordable Housing Fund--are expected to result in the creation of an
estimated 240 affordable homes. Even with moderating home prices, there still remains a
large backlog and need for affordable housing. Falling prices that do not fall far enough
will not necessarily translate into affordable housing. I respectfully ask the Council to
allow the voters to decide on the proposed resolution. And I also want to thank all of you
for your work to make affordable housing in Maui County a reality. Mahalo.
CHAIR MOLINA:
Okay.
Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez?

Thank. . .thank you.

Members, questions for

. . . Seeing none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Next to testify, we have Jim Niess. And he'll be testifying on
Committee of the Whole Item 2(18), to be followed by Thelma Akita-Kealoha.
MR. NIESS: . . . Good morning, Chair Molina, Council members. I'm Jim Niess from Maui
Architectural Group. And I'm here this morning just to ask you to confirm the
appointment of Ms. Brandis Sarich to the Cultural Resources Commission. And I've
known and worked with Ms. Sarich at the Maui Chapter of American Institute of
Architects. . .where she's currently the Secretary of the organization.
. . . As perhaps you're aware, an important charge of the CRC deals with
buildings. . .specifically buildings located in our three Historic Districts. Much of our
cultural heritage can be read in our precious inventory of historic buildings. A good
example is our offices in the old Alexander House, just a block away. . .built in 1838.
Mark Twain visited 1866. 1877. . .Henry Perrine Baldwin and Emily Alexander's
wedding reception was held in the home. But much of that history can easily be lost to
neglect. . .ignorance. . .and a constant drive to plow the past under. And the CRC is
charged with protecting the architectural heritage of our historic districts, and this is why
an architect is mandated to serve on the Commission. Ms. Sarich is known. . .shown an
active interest in this area and has volunteered to serve a four-year term on the
Commission. And I know her as competent, intelligent, focused on this assignment.
Let's not pass up this opportunity she has presented with us. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Niess. Committee Members, questions related to the
testimony by Mr. Niess? Seeing none, thank you for your testimony. Next to testify on
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Committee of Whole Item 10(3) is Thelma Akita-Kealoha, followed by
Dana Naone Hall.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: Good morning. My name is Thelma Akita-Kealoha, and I am the
Chair of the FACE Maui affordable housing and land use task force. FACE appreciates
the opportunity to offer testimony in support of the affordable housing Charter
amendment being considered today. Thanks for letting me speak. We have two main
points we'd like to make in this testimony. The first is our full support for continuing the
fund for another four years. I agree with the testifiers who. . .spoke previously. . .on
every point that they make The second is that we ask the Council to consider and
ultimately support expanding the proposed income brackets to include the "low
moderate" increment. This would make the funding applicable to projects benefitting
families from 80 to 160 percent AMI. This small change would increase the flexibility
with which the fund could be applied, while at the same time preserving the goal of
targeting the gap group of Maui residents who work at important jobs. You know, we're
talking about our teachers, our firefighters, and our police officers. And that has come up
before. Keeping this fund in place is necessary for leveraging certain Federal funding
that requires a match. And what that would mean is that Maui would lose more money.
The problem of affordable housing is not gonna away or get much better. I work for
Catholic Charities Hawaii and. . .our agency is a member of FACE Maui. Every day I
get phone calls. . .you know it'll, it's surprising when I don't get a call asking for help.
People are asking for rental assistance. People are asking for mortgage assistance.
They're calling up for food, for diapers. . .you know, all kinds of stuff. More,
more. . .every day. And this past year has been really bad. We see the effects of
unemployment and a downturn economy, and are very concerned for our families. Our
families need affordable housing. Okay, our families are now living in their cars, living
with friends, living with other family members. The lack of affordable housing affects
whether our children will have the opportunities they need and whether they can afford to
live here or move to the mainland--which they're doing now and they have been for
years. Given the difficult economic times and foreclosure crisis on Maui, we believe the
fund could support a variety of housing efforts--both by the County and by nonprofits.
One example is Na Hale 0 Maui. Maui County funds could be used to acquire
foreclosed homes built prior to 1978. Right, you know, we're talking about like in the
older areas of Kahului, Dream City. . .you know a lot of those homes are in foreclosure.
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: Thanks. And Na Hale is not able to purchase those homes. . .that are
built prior to 1978. So they have restrictions. This would benefit families because it puts
them close to jobs and public transit. . .given the mix of residential and commercial zones
in the Central area of Maui. Everything is in the Central area, it just makes it more
convenient for them. If I may quote a friend . . . (laughter). . . her name is Kim Harmon.
She says: We are not gonna solve the Maui, Maui's affordable housing crisis this year.
She believes even in the next ten years. She said, no one can do that unless Oprah
decides to make affordable housing on Maui one of her "favorite things" this Christmas.
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AUDIENCE: . . .(laughter)
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: And I agree . . .(laughter). . . However, as a community, we can do
our part in addressing this challenge by continuing to make funds available for affordable
housing projects-MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: --by making it as flexible as possible. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Kealoha. Committee Members, questions related to
the testimony?
. . . Seeing none, thank you for your comments. And the Chair would like to recognize
Member Johnson to our proceedings this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Next to testify on Committee of Whole Item 2(18),
Dana Naone Hall. And she will be followed by our second testifier who was not here
earlier, Kahu. . .Kealahou Alika.
MS. HALL: Good morning, Council members, my name is Dana Naone Hall.
. . . Um. . .you know, I'm testifying on the CRC nomination, Brandis Sarich. . .and I just
saw her in the back, in the back row and she looked like . . .(laughter). . . a very nice
person. But I do wanna bring to your attention that there has been a recent report
published as a result of an investigation of the State Historic Preservation Division by the
National Park Service, which is the overseeing body for historic preservation in our State
and other states. And this report. . .unfortunately--although, you know this is something
that those of us who have been working in this field for years have known. . .states
that . . .
. . . identifies State Historic Preservation Division of Hawaii as a high-risk grantee. Now
the State receives approximately half of its historic preservation funding from the Federal
government. And that actually, that, that may be diminishing because the State's share
continues to diminish as our economic troubles continue. So. . .and being a high-risk
grantee means that the State could lose all of its Federal funding. And the NPS has
instituted a two-year compliance program. If the State Historic Preservation Division
does not meet the compliance requirements within two years, it will lose its funding from
the Federal government. And that will greatly imperil our. . .historic and cultural
resources. Now the National Historic Preservation Act, which is the overarching Act that
governs both the State and the County. . .requires the promulgation of regulations for
approving State historic preservation programs, certifying local governments to carry out
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the purposes of the Act. So the fact that we have a CLG on Maui. . .means that we are
beholding to these Federal regulations as well.
NOTE: Silence.

MS. HALL: . . . And the only question I have about Ms. Sarich. And, and I'm happy that,
that. . .the Council's allowing us to testify on this issue today. . .because I think she looks
good in every way. And we only have, currently, of the nine-member Commission, one
person who's qualified according to Federal requirements. One. Ms. Sarich would be
the second. But my only question about her is that in her application materials she
references www.astropup.com. And if you look at it, it's a pet portrait business that she
runs. And her bio on that website says a resident of both the Wood River Valley in Idaho
and Maui. So my only question is-MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. HALL: --is she a fulltime resident who can attend all meetings. . .or is she only a part-time
resident. And that's my only question. Otherwise, I think she's a qualified candidate.
And that would make number two. I, I make one more brief comment. They're listed at
least 50 architectural firms on Maui. Surely if Ms. Sarich does not qualify because she's
not a fulltime resident. . .I mean we, you have to be able to find . . . (laughter).. .
someone. Jim Niess has served in the past with this, with distinction. And so anyway,
that's my only comment. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Hall. Committee Members, questions related to the
testimony? Seeing none, thank you for your testimony. And we have. . .next to testify is
Kahu Kealoha [sic] C. Alika.
. . . Kahu is the last person to have signed up. The Chair will offer one final opportunity
to anyone in the gallery who'd like to testify on any of our agenda items upon the
conclusion of Kahu Alika's testimony. Good morning.
MR. ALIKA: Aloha ka ke aka ka kou akau. . .and Members of the Committee. My name is
Kealahou Alika. I was born and raised in Kona on the island of Hawaii. I was called to
serve as the kahu or pastor of Keawalai Church in 1991. So Maui's been my home for
the last 20 years. She's not my piko, yeah. I wasn't born and raised here. But I've
appreciated being able to say, now, that Maui is my home. I am here to speak in support
of the nomination of Brandis Sarich to the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission.
I've known Brandis for the last three years. She's become an active member of Keawalai
Church in Makena, serving as a Deacon of the Church, and also assisting with our young
people. I knew of her interest in architecture. . .her love for Maui, and her sensitivity to
cultural concerns in her work. And I know she is committed to preserving the best that is
Maui and to serving our community I'm aware that she is filling the vacancy left by
Kepa Maly. We know of Kepa's work in Makena. And so I'm not sure if Brandis is
fully aware that she's stepping into an enormous vacuum that has been left with Kepa's
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departure. But I am confident that she will serve the Commission and the people of Maui
well. Mahalo.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Mahalo, Kahu. Committee Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you for your testimony. Members, we have one more
individual that signed up for testimony, George McCann. And he'll be testifying on
Committee of the Whole Item 10(3).
NOTE: Pause while Mr. McCann approached the podium.

MR. McCANN: . . . Good morning. My name is George McCann. I'm an. . .and I work for
EH, Incorporated, and I'm also involved with FACE. And I'm a property manager here
on Maui. We have a tax, tax credit program, 72 units. And. . .the income requirements
can't be any higher than 60 percent. So I, that's about the only thing I wanted to say--that
right now we, it's difficult for us to get funding because. . .all of the limits are higher
than 60 percent. And that's about it.
. . . Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for your testimony. Committee Members, questions for
the testifier?
.. . Seeing none, thank you for your testimony. All right, Members, seeing no one
else--Committee Secretary, have we had any additional sign ups received?
MS. SAKAMOTO: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Seeing no one else approaching from the gallery, if there are no
objections, Members, the Chair will close public testimony for all of our agenda items for
today.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR MOLINA: All right, Members, let's start off, first, with Committee of the Whole
Item 1(26), related to the. . .special counsel additional compensation for water and
wastewater utility service on Molokai.
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ITEM NO. 1(26): LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL ADDITIONAL
'OMPENSATION: WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITY SERVICE ON
MOLOKAI (BRONSTER HOSHIBATA)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated March 22 nd , 2010
from the Corporation Counsel's office requesting consideration of a proposed resolution
entitled: authorizing additional compensation for special counsel, Bronster Hoshibata, a
Law Corporation, with respect to legal claims relating to water and wastewater utility
service on Molokai. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to authorize 200,000
dollars in additional compensation for Bronster Hoshibata, a Law Corporation, as special
counsel in the case, for a total compensation of 500,000 dollars. At that point, Members,
we've been told that this is, I guess, an update on this particular matter. I believe we will
have to, Corporation Counsel will most likely recommend executive session for this. But
at this point, I'd like to recognize Corporation Counsel to give opening remarks. And
Members, if you have questions in open session, we'll proceed from there.
MS. LOVELL: . . . Aloha and good morning, Chair and Members of the Committee. For the
record, my name is Jane Lovell, I'm a Deputy Corporation Counsel assigned to represent
the County in numerous pieces of litigation arising out of Molokai Properties Limited's
threat to close down utility service to a large portion of the island of Molokai. With me
today is our outside counsel, Margery Bronster. And she will be bringing you up to
speed. I think she can do quite a bit of it in open session--on what has transpired since
she was here last to report to you. As we reported last time, due to the very large volume
of litigation and the complexity of these legal matters, we are running out of money on
Ms. Bronster's firms' contract. And we are asking you to increase that amount so that we
can continue to fight hard. . .for the people of Molokai and indeed the entire County.
And, and now I will turn it over to Ms. Bronster.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Lovell. And good morning, Ms. Bronster.
MS. BRONSTER: Good morning, Chair and Council members. And thank you again for
allowing me to come and visit with you this morning. I know that you have a very long
agenda, and I will not go through all of the things that have gone into the contract. But I
am certainly available for questions. I do wanna bring you up to date on some of the
events that have occurred since we last met.
. . . As you know, the Public Utilities Commission. . .entered interim rates
for. . .emergency rates for both MPU and Waiola 0 Molokai. We then had hearings set.
And as we fully expected, we anticipated that the Consumer Advocate would be watching
out for the consumers, and that our main role would be to be making sure that the
Company did not do what it had done in the past--which is tell the PUC that the County
should take over, or the County should be responsible for any shortfalls. That was why
we moved to intervene in the two proceedings and we steadfastly took that position. And
ultimately, at the hearing, Molokai Properties admitted that it was unaware of any basis
for asking the County to take over, and it also stated that it was not asking the County to
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take any position or incur any costs in. . .in. . .involved in what they were doing with the
PUC. In that regard, it was a great victory. However, what we unfortunately found--and
it made our work far greater than we anticipated--was that the Consumer Advocate
entered into what was a secret. . .settlement with the companies, with the water
companies. We had been involved in a mandatory mediation. And it was mandated by
the Second Circuit judge. And we participated and we invited the Consumer Advocate
and the other intervenors to come join us and see whether or not there could be a
resolution of the rate cases. What eventually happened was that the Consumer Advocate
agreed to certain expenses that we did not think were warranted, based on the record.
And so we. . .despite the fact that there had been a partial settlement, did continue and
make the record whole and show the Commission that there were still serious questions
about the manner in which the water companies operated. There has been subsequently
two interim decisions. . .which. . .interim decisions and orders that came out of those
proceedings. In one of the decisions and orders, which was with respect to MPU,
essentially the Commission adopted the settlement numbers as they were presented,
despite the County's objection. With respect to Waiola 0 Molokai, we're very pleased to
state that a majority of the Commissioners did refuse to accept over 100,000 dollars in
increases that the Consumer Advocate and the Company had agreed to. So it is not final
yet. We do have some additional briefing to do. But we were in the awkward position of
doing the job that we felt was the Consumer Advocate's job. And we did it on very, very
limited work. We showed up to two days of hearings. We spent about three or four days
preparing for those hearings. We did not have any witnesses, and we relied very heavily
on the staff and expertise of the Corp. Counsel. And that was a tremendous cost savings.
Let me just tell you that in those two cases. . .the water companies said that they spent a
total of 600,000 dollars which they are charging through to the consumers for only their
regulatory counsel. It did not include their regular. . .their Jim Bickerton or
Andy Beaman, who are their other counsel. But only for their regulatory counsel and
consultant, they spent 600,000 dollars. And as you know, these were just two of many,
many matters that we have been handling on behalf of the County, and you know how
much we've spent. So I just think that they have, they are fighting a war of attrition, and
we are trying very hard to. . .to fight back. And I believe we've been doing so quite
successfully. As you remember, the Department of Health hearings, we were able. . .one
in which they were trying to force the County to take over, we were able to fight that
back. We were able to get the Circuit Court to reverse that. That is currently on appeal.
The only thing left is the briefing schedule. With respect to the other Department of
Health hearing where the Department of Health found that. . .pierced the corporate veil
and found that Molokai Properties and the water companies were one in the same. . .that
has been upheld by the Circuit Court. And that, too, will be briefed on appeal. And
finally the main matter before the, the County is our affirmative case against Molokai
Properties with respect to their failures to live up to the obligations in the
many agreements, the contracts that they had entered into over the last decades where
they agreed to develop, operate, and maintain water systems. That was originally
scheduled to go to trial in June. Judge August has moved the trial date to October. We
are gearing up for that. But in the meantime, we have been ordered into mediation,
which we are currently participating in--not in serious. . .serious ways, but the County
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has. . .I'm sorry. . .the Company has indicated yet again, as recently as this week, that
they are very interested in coming to a resolution. So during the month of June we will
be meeting with the Company and the mediators. And if that is unsuccessful, we will
then go back to Judge August on July 9 th for a mandatory settlement conference. And
only if both of those are unsuccessful will we need to go forward to the October trial date.
We are very intent on holding that trial date. . .for a number of reasons. One, we believe
that putting the pressure on is the only way to keep the Company from just taking more
advantage. It will also have an impact on putting a cap on costs. And finally we believe
that when we put the pressure on, that is when the Company will realize that we're not
fooling around. We haven't fooled around so far. We haven't let them get away with
anything. And in each and every one of our efforts, I believe they realize that we have
been successful. Not as successful as we'd like in some cases, but certainly we have
them on their heels. I am confident that the contracts that we are suing on gives the
County the right to both seek reimbursement and indemnity for any of the costs that have
been incurred. And to some extent, we have gotten indications that that is one of the
things that the Company recognizes as well. So we are hopeful that a large portion of the
fees that we are asking for today will be reimbursed, in addition to the ones that were
previously expended. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Bronster. And, Members, before I open up the floor
for questions, you've heard from Corporation Counsel that we can, in all likelihood, do
this in open session. However, depending on your type of question that you may ask,
they may intervene and recommend executive session. So with that said, Chair would
like to recognize Molokai's representative--Mr. Mateo, if you have questions for either
Ms. Bronster or Corporation Counsel.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Bronster, good morning. Thank you
very much. And thank you and Ms. Lovell for the, the excellent work that has been done
so far. Unfortunately, it seems like we're not only having to take on legal challenges
against Molokai Properties Limited, but also the State's Consumer Advocate. I, I just
don't understand how the Consumer Advocate, who should be working on behalf of the
consumer, negotiates on its own without any consultation to our community with
Molokai Properties Limited. So I think we're, we also have, at this point, an additional
task in trying to understand what limitations the Consumer Advocate has because they
can negotiate.
MS. BRONSTER: Well, thank you. . .Councilman Mateo. I was really stunned. There was one
time when I had the opportunity to cross-examine the Consumer Advocate. And the
Consumer Advocate's job, statutorily, is to make sure that the rates are fair, are just and
reasonable for the consumers. In both cases I asked the Consumer Advocate how much
will the average Molokai resident be paying. And he said, I don't know.
. . . And I said, well, how can you then determine that it is a just and reasonable amount?
And there really was no adequate answer. So we will make available to each of you
copies of the transcript of the proceedings, which we will be obtaining. And I do
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recommend that you take a look at that. Unfortunately, we don't have authority over the
Consumer Advocate. And, and. . .but I do think that is something to look at.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Would our, would our State Legislators have authority over-MS. BRONSTER: Oh, yes.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: So with those minutes we can transfer to them for investigation of this
Department?
MS. BRONSTER: I, I think that would be a valid issue. Now, I, in fairness to the Consumer
Advocate, he did say that he has very limited resources. . .and that he picks and chooses
what fights he can fight. But not knowing how much the average ratepayer will pay, I
think, is a serious oversight.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Well, that, that Department just seems like it's a travesty that
they're given a title of a consumer's advocate and they work contrary. Also, at this
point, at the rate hearing. . .was there anything substantive that came out of it that actually
provided a direction of what the pending rate will be?
MS. BRONSTER: Yes, we do have. . .I do have a copy of the interim orders. Unfortunately, we
don't know what the final ruling will be until after the briefing. And that should be later
this summer. But with respect to. . .the MPU, there is approved as an interim decision
and order, an increase of approximately 125 percent over current rates.
. . . That was, there was a request originally of an increase of over 207 percent. And so
that was reduced somewhat. With respect to Waiola 0 Molokai, there was a request of
380 percent increase. And there was ultimately an increase of 223 percent over what had
been the rates when they were originally approved. And that one is a little peculiar
because the original rates were set 17 years ago. So. . .and even though there was a loss
over the years, the Company never came in for an increase. And as soon as the Company
shut down, then they came in and said that the cut, customers, the consumers are going to
have to pay for not only running the water for them, but running the water system that
would have been used by the Company if it was still operating.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Yeah.
MS. BRONSTER: And that's why it's been such a huge. . impact.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Okay. And because Molokai Properties was the primary user of their
own water. . .the per, this percentage. . .I mean, how, I don't understand how it's, you
know the request is so high when the old, when the residents themselves was just a small
part of the user. So how does it equate in terms of. . .you know, I, I cannot even use the
word "fairness" because that word does not exist for. . .for the Consumer Advocate and
this Company. So how, where's the equity in this?

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 3, 2010

MS. BRONSTER: Well, we, we did not agree to these rates. And in fact, we, we fought them
on the basis that there was not a consideration of the amount of capacity that was built for
the Company and is now being borne by the consumers. That is something that we
thought should have been considered by the PUC in this rate hearing. They said that
they will consider it at some future rate hearing, whenever that might be.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Okay.
MS. BRONSTER: It was most disappointing.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Okay. And, Ms. Bronster, do you see. . .do you see light at the end of
this, of this tunnel?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. BRONSTER: Um .. .
. . . you know as, as down as I, I. . .I seem right now . . .(laughter). . . actually I do. I
think that we now know that the Company cannot shut down and cannot put any
obligations on the County. And I think that the County--and the Company also realizes
that. So at this point, it's a question of getting orders in place and hopefully getting some
compensation for the County. But we're not gonna be able to solve all the problems.
Unfortunately, some of these, some of these obligations are obligations that sit with the
PUC, that sit with the Consumer Advocate and are really beyond the scope of what we're
capable of doing. But in terms of the job that we've been given, I do think that the courts
will find that Molokai Properties is responsible and cannot leave things to the County.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Yeah. And I, and I appreciate that. My only disappointment is the
rate. . .of our people will continue at the hands of . .an aggressive giant that has. . .you
know, very deep pockets. So, Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity and I will
yield.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Victorino-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank-CHAIR MOLINA: --followed by Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Again, Ms. Bronster, thank you for the
update. Uh . . .
. . . not very much good news. Excuse me for being honest. And the light at the tunnel
seems to be very dim in my eyes, but you know, again, better than no light at all. Right?
I think a couple of things. First of all. . .what does this equate in dollars and cents? You,
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you know, you give this percentage--200 percent. And you know, the layperson out there
is saying, okay. . .what does that mean? Seventeen years they don't raise the rate, now it
went 200. . .what does that really mean for the individual resident that are being charged
on this system?
MS. BRONSTER: Unfortunately, it was very, very difficult to get to that bottom number
because even the Consumer Advocate whose job it was to figure it out couldn't do so.
But given the amounts, basically what we see is probably a 25 percent increase for
the. . .the customers of WOM; and probably 100 percent increase in the, for the
customers of MPU.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I would think that--you know, no offense to
you, anybody, I would go out to somebody's house and say let me see your water bill,
what was it, were, and what is it now. I mean, that's the answer, Mr. Chair. And I'll
even ask Mr. Mateo if you guys would write a letter to find out that because I'd like to
know and I think the consumer out there. . .the, the general public wants to know that.
`Cause percentages sound impressive, but what does it mean in dollars and cents. And I
think that's what I'm asking Ms. Bronston [sic].
MS. BRONSTER: And I understand that. And we, I mean I actually took a calculator-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. BRONSTER: --up to the Consumer Advocate and I said, here, tell me what this means for
the consumer. And what he determined was based on averages--which aren't really
applicable-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. BRONSTER: --it was clear that the consumer in the WOM service area could see their
rates go up to. . .approximately...
. . . 350 to 400 dollars per month.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And that's what I'm asking because-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's what we need to understand. You know
percentages are one thing, Mr. Chair, but dollars and cents is what we can understand.
And those people who are watching right now are going whoa.
MS. BRONSTER: It was, it was very scary in fact-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MS. BRONSTER: And when we, when we looked at it, we saw that thousands and thousands of
dollars would. . .would be required to be paid by people who can ill-afford it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So in other words, right now. . .they're putting
the. . .pardon the expression, they're putting the gun to the head of the people there by
saying--oh, and to the County--and saying, hey, we're gonna have to charge this. . .and
you get the Consumer Advocate and, and other entities from the State almost, even PUC,
kind of going along with that. And from what I see, if we don't fight here, we're gonna
have a major loss down the road. In other words, the people of Molokai are gonna be
punished for all of this.
MS. BRONSTER: And I, and I think that that's one of the reasons why the fight on the Second
Circuit action is really going to be so important. Because they have ignored orders of the
PUC to maintain this, this water. It is clear that almost 50 percent of the water that is
pumped-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. BRONSTER: --is lost before it even gets to anybody's tap.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. BRONSTER: And yet the consumers are paying for it. And we also know--and this is
another issue that must be addressed by the County because it's clearly not gonna be
addressed by anybody else--and that is the fact that the water companies are operating
illegally. They do not have the. . .legal authority to pump. . .nor do they have, have they
followed the environmental laws with respect to their usage of. . .of the MIS. So these
are issues--not only do we want them to operate and maintain these systems. . .one of the
things we're asking for is that they do it legally.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. And I, and Chair I'll close by saying
this really strikes at the. . .the kid who came with the marbles to play. . .didn't get his way
and left town immediately and said the hell with this. And pardon me if I'm getting,
sound very angry, because I do. And this is a lesson to be learned in the future,
Mr. Chair, something we're gonna watch very carefully. And let us put the notice out
there to all developers and to all the people that want to develop water systems--we will
not tolerate this in the future. This is enough. And I cannot see why the people of
Molokai or any place are being chastised and left hanging with a bill because they didn't
get their way, they didn't get their development so they said oh, heck with this. Yet, on
the other side, Mr. Chair, they can spend 600,000 for just regular attorneys. We ain't
talking the big boys. And I know the big boys get paid a lot more. They won't even fix
the system. This smacks as being arrogant and downright disgusting. And I'm sorry if I
sound angry, but I am. And I think the people of Molokai and the people of Maui County
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deserve a lot better. So be forewarned, be foretold that as long as I sit here, this ain't
gonna happen again. As long as I can make sure, it won't happen again. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Questions for Ms. Bronster?
Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . I'm glad Mr. Victorino asked the question about what those
percentages. . .mean. . .Margery. But, again. . .so we win . . .
. . . and yet this is the outcome? I don't see. . .it getting any better for the people of
Molokai. And, and. . .are you, are you saying if. . .we force the Company to fix their
leaky water pipes then perhaps that water rate will become lower? My, my question is
this--so we win, so what do we really win? And, and. . .I guess I'm not sold if a company
can still justify all their expenses and, and, and give a family living there a water bill for
this amount. I mean. . .you, you get the drift about. . .what we're achieving?
MS. BRONSTER: Absolutely. And one of things that we have to keep in mind is that we were
intervenors in the PUC. So we were not primary players there. And it was not our job to,
to try. . .I mean we were, we were trying to help the Consumer Advocate. We did not
expect the Consumer Advocate to bail on us. We have not yet had our day in court. . .nor
have we had the information that we need, the discovery that we need, or the opportunity
to present our case to either Judge August or the jury. And what we believe will happen
is it is in that process that we will be able to make some meaningful change in the way
the Company is acting. Because they had an order that they were supposed to fix the
leaky pipes. Now, a leak doesn't sound like much, but it turned out that 50 percent of the
costs. . .for maintenance were. . .were for water that was going, you know, down the
drain. And it is that type of thing that we, we can address head-on in our litigation,
which we have not yet done.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. So, so this part I can accept. The part of that decision
that the consumer, that the PUC made with the. . .Consumer Advocate being involved,
can we at. . .at this point now . . .
. . . in some legal manner pursue . . .
. . . this concern that we have now for the, the cost that. . .got created with the approval of
the PUC?
MS. BRONSTER: There are two things that we can do. The first one that we can do is once we
get a final ruling from the PUC, we can take a look at whether or not there are issues that
we would like to appeal. And as you know, an appeal is a lot less expensive than a
full-on trial. But that's one of the issues we can look at. The other thing that we can look
at is how much of the problem that we see in the PUC can we address in the Second
Circuit action. And that's something that I'm meeting with. . .with Brian Moto and
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Jane Lovell about to try and figure out how we can hold the Company's feet to their fire
in terms o i i g the problems that have gone unaddressed for so many years.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, and, and, and, and I, I, I heard what Mr. Victorino
said . . .
. . . and. . .it may sound rough, Mr. Chainnan. . .but these people that we're dealing with
that have come to the shores of Molokai. . .are really not the kind of people I think any of
us want to see. . .come to. . .Maui County. They've shown us. . .through their actions,
who they are. And I don't know. . .what we can do. But I would really like to. . .bring
these people in front of us. Rea y. And, and, and, and, and ask them you know what is
their. . .what are they doing here on Maui County. I'd really like to bring these people in
front of us. . .um . . .
. . . to see if they're real human beings or are they just really corporate that really. . .wants
to retaliate against. . .the people that we here. . .have put us in office. And I think we owe
that to the people of Molokai, Mr. Chair. And so. . .that would be my request, despite of
what Margery has brought to us. I mean, thank you for your service, but . . .
. . .(sigh). . . that is my request. . .somehow to. . .get them in front of us.

CHAIR MOLINA:
Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.
Okay.
Before I recognize
Member Kaho`ohalahala, Corporation Counsel. . .related to Mr. Nishiki's request, if we
were to request that they be here, would there be some challenges we'd have to consider
because this is a. . .a litigation matter? Obviously, they can refuse. Can we get
comments if, if we were to. . .at least see who they are? Is that. . .something that's
possible or. . .I guess the old saying goes you can all. . .one can always ask. So I'd just
leave it up to anyone who would like to respond to Mr. Nishiki's request.
MS. LOVELL: I can, I can take a crack at that. . .Chair Molina. It is, of course, always
possible. . .to issue an invitation. . .and to eques them to come. We could certainly fold
a request like that into our settlement discussions. . .uh. . .where if they want something
from us, they might have to give us something in return. Um. . .it's, it's a very interesting
corporate structure, as you know, with corporations owned by corporations owned by
corporations. Eventually, if you follow the money, you get back to Singapore and
Hong Kong and London. And, and the further you get away from Maui County, I think,
the further you get away from an u e s a i g of. . .of the people of this County, and
particularly the people of the island of Molokai. So if we were to cordially invite
someone to attend. . .we would have to think long and hard about who that someone
would be. There-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, Mr. Nishiki?
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The reason why I say this is I don't know when, Margery,
these people start paying this bill. But you and I know that. . .I, I, I'll leave it up to the
Molokai representative because, Danny, I don't want to you know step on you or anyone
on Molokai. But. . .so they can't pay their bill if this goes into effect.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What happens? You gonna. . .leave a community without
water? I mean, this is . . .
. . . really serious stuff and, and I don't think we can wait until this bill starts kicking in.
And I don't know when it does. And I need to ask you that question. Uh . . .
. . . when is that going to occur?
CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Bronster?
MS. BRONSTER: The. . .the bills from the interim order will start to arrive. . .approximately a
month. . .after the entry of the order, which was last week. So it will be the July bill that
the customers will start to see the increases. Unfortunately, this is not a final order. So
once the final order is entered. . .if the final order is lower than the interim order, then the
final order, then there will be a refund to con, the consumers. If the final order is greater
and the Consumer Advocate wants it to be greater and the Company, obviously, wants it
to be greater, then there will be additional increases as we go. What I will do when I go
back to the office is I will. . .pull out the notes that I have of what the averages were and
what the information was so that we can get more precise numbers to you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So at this point we have no legal means to stop what has
already occurred. . in court? This, to me, is more of a priority.
MS. BRONSTER: Well, we. . .we are not giving up. We're not done yet, and we're still in the
process of fighting the final order. And then as I said, there are bases for appeal. And I
think that, you know, there are serious questions as to whether or not the PUC can order
people to pay for things that are not being done legally.
NOTE: Silence.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Um. . .Margery, I just, I just ask that you give us some. . .kind
of . . .
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. . . action that Mr. Mateo can take back to his people on Molokai. And, and, and that's
all. Um. . .if this is going to still occur and, and. . .and, and people are gonna receive
bills, I mean, if they don't pay then they get cut off.
. . . That's as simple as that. And...
. . . I don't think, Mr. Chainnan. . .many people will be able to. If not then they. . .they
give up their food or they give up their rent or, or. . .or what? This is . . .
. . . this is. . .this is life for, for many people living on Molokai I would think. So . . .
. . . is there anything that we can do immediately from a legal point?
MS. BRONSTER: Well, as, as I said, what we're doing immediately is we are fighting the
interim decision and order and looking for a final decision that will be lower. And then
our rights are, are to appeal. The other issue is if we proceed to negotiate toward a
settlement of the Second Circuit action, it may be possible to . . .
. . . ask them to negotiate these even though they're interim. And that will be done this
month. So that is something that we are not going to leave it out just because they've,
you know, they've moved ahead.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, Mr. Nishiki-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah-CHAIR MOLINA: --before-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --my last, my last-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --my last one.
CHAIR MOLINA: I know Mr. Kaho' ohalahala has-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then I'll . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: --been waiting patiently.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I think you need to talk to the Company and say hold
off. . .you can't do this. . .it is inhumane and, and tell 'em to, to become. . .at least
humane and, and not put this kind of bill. The, the Company is owned by the, the, the
entity we're talking about, right? So you, we need, you need to tell 'em to stop this.
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. . . Really.
. . . Whatever way you can.
. . . They can't do this.
MS. BRONSTER: . . . We have not been accused of being too light on the Company. We will,
we will continue our efforts . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, I hope that you would...
.. . when you leave us, call 'em up and tell 'ern you can't do it, Council is asked
that. . .you stop it. . .right away.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I would make that request from this Council.
CHAIR MOLINA: So noted. Certainly presents a very unpleasant scenario and I can imagine if
this actually becomes a reality, Mr. Mateo's phones will be ringing off the hook and there
may be people waiting at his house as well. And our phones will be ringing off the
hooks. Member Kaho `ohalahala, thank you for waiting so patiently. Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA:
Mahalo,
Yeah. . .thank you, Chair.
Ms. Bronster, for being here. I think it's clear to me a couple things have, have
been. . .been established. One is that the County is not responsible for operating the
water company at this point. But I do wanna ask you about the, your suggestion about
the legal requirements. You say that the, that the entities must conform to. . .whatever
legal requirements that there, there are for operating. Um. . .can you explain what that
requirement would be?
MS. BRONSTER: Sure. As you know. . .the, in order to pump--and Well 17 is one of the big
sources of water for. . .Molokai utilities. And in order to pump, you need a permit.
. . . And when they. . .litigated this matter previously, they were told by the Supreme
Court of the State of Hawaii that their permit was not legal. Their option was to go back
and reapply for a permit to become legal. And they have not pursued that. In fact, they
had a letter to CWRM which said that. . .that they were not going to be pursuing their
permit for some time. And that's very troubling because if somebody shut them down
because they were not operating legally, there'd be no water.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MS. BRONSTER: Nobody wants that. However, we believe that they should be required to
follow the process and become legal.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Is that the only requirement? You
mentioned other EPA requirements.
MS. BRONSTER: No, there's also another one. They have been. . .renting . . .
. . . an MIS, which is an irrigation system. . .from the Department of Agriculture. There
was a ruling by the Attorney General's office saying that they could not extend that lease
without going through an environmental impact statement. . .or at least an EA. And so
they're continuing to use the MIS. The State is continuing to charge them. But again
they have not followed the legal requirements of the environmental laws. There was
testimony at the PUC that they are beginning to work on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: They're leasing it from MIS [sic] right now. So
does that make the liability or the responsibility that of the State or of the lessee?
NOTE: Silence.

MS. BRONSTER: . . . Yeah. The . . .
. . . The responsibility is probably that of the, the Company, the water company.
Unfortunately, if there are any fines or if there are any other problems, I have no doubt
that the water company would go and try and assess those against the consumers--which
would, obviously, not be appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Two-MS. LOVELL:
I have--excuse me.
I have just a, maybe a. . .follow-up,
Councilmember Kaho' ohalahala. At the PUC hearing, we identified specially, the
amount of money that the Company spends on this lease. . .of space in the irrigation
system. And we also identified the exact amount of money that is spent to pump
Well 17. And we asked the PUC to strike both of those amounts off of the, the rate
base. . .for this Company on the theory that you cannot charge your customers for
expenses that you are incurring to operate illegally. And had we been successful in that,
we would have cut yet another chunk off of these rate increases. As it was, we were able
to lower the increase that they sought by about, well, it was 100,000 dollars, so I think
that was about 25 percent. Had we been successful in this other argument, we would
have knocked another 25 percent or so, maybe even 30 percent. So that is an issue that I
think we can still pursue both in our post-hearing briefing, which we haven't done yet,
the time hasn't run for doing that; and also if necessary, on an appeal.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay, I, I'm glad to hear that. I think the people
appreciate those efforts. But by pursing this particular angle, then, you are in
fact. . .asking that the Company incur other expenses to come up to, up to par.
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MS. BRONSTER: We believe that the Company is responsible for those expenses because had
they expended them properly when they should have--which in some cases go back
years--that there would not have been excessive charges at this time. They would have
been just normal operating expenses that would have been included in the rates that they
were paying when they were operating.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And, and that would be your argument,
then, moving forward?
MS. BRONSTER: Yes, we believe that the contracts between the County and the Company put
certain obligations on the Company that they, they've breached. And it's that that we
believe they should pay, not the consumers.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay, and with being successful in taking that,
that direction, then, we're hoping then that it would translate into a reduction in the cost
to the consumers?
MS. BRONSTER: That's our hope, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: That, that's the goal. Okay. What about the
efficiencies part of it? You talked about how that is another additional expense.
MS. LOVELL: Uh-huh.
MS. BRONSTER: Again, they have allowed the water system to go. . .down the drain, as I said.
I mean it's, it's broken, there are holes in it. It's really, has not been maintained the way
it should have been.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MS. BRONSTER: And even though they were subject to an order back in 2003 to improve the
system, they never did. We do not believe that the consumers should pay for their
failures. We believe that the Company should.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. I just wanted to establish that these two
specific areas are going to incur costs on the part of the maintaining, on the part of
repairing, and the part of reapplying to be legal. And as long as you're taking the
position that that's their responsibility and not to be passed on to the consumer, then
that's what I'm trying to understand.
MS. BRONSTER: There are. . .yes. And there are two main reasons for that. One is that a lot
of the work should have been done. . .and they were obligated to do it under their
contracts with the County. The second is that a lot of the work. . .that was done or that
will be done is really for benefit for the Company as a developer and not really for the
benefit of the water users.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: . . . (inaudible). . . okay. Urn . . .
. . . as you have then just previously stated, then, the final order is what's gonna help you
decide how to approach this in, in terms of the consumers then?
MS. BRONSTER: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Urn. . .I, I warma. . .support you
. . .(laughter). . . in that, to be an advocate for the consumers of Molokai so that you can
in fact give them some really good news. I think. . .you know, I'm looking at the
ultimate goal here. . .you know, for us. As a County what this is demonstrating to us is
that we're not in. . .in, in case of Molokai, we're not there operating a water system. So
we are now having to deal with private water owners who are providing waters to our
communities. And now we come into these situations where the water owner decides
that he wants to pull out. And, and that's a problem that we have to ultimately be faced
with at the County of Maui. I'm reminded that I come from an island whose water
system is wholly owned by another private owner and should that person decide to leave,
that would put us in no different a situation than Molokai is. So I think that the County of
Maui ultimately, now that we're engaged in these kinds of challenges, we gotta decide
how we're going to approach the long-term. And I hope that this is gonna help us make
those hard decisions about who should be the managers and the, the distribution of, of
water that belongs to all of us--should it be the private entity or should it be the
government. You know, so. . .so I think this is. . .why we should be thinking hardly
about, hard about what we're faced with. And. . .thank you for being here and helping us
through this process.
MS. BRONSTER: You're very welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala. And you know, that presents an
interesting scenario if the owner of your island decides to uproot and with the world
economic situation and you know. . .presents all kinds of potential issues that could occur
and hopefully don't occur in the future. Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh, yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you very much for being
here today to update us. Chair, I wanna ask the question, it may appear to be unrelated,
but I think it's gonna lead to the rest of what I have to say. Ms. Bronster, how many
consumers are on this system?
NOTE: Silence.

MS. BRONSTER: . . . There, there are two systems that we were litigating.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MS. BRONSTER: One is the Waiola 0 Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
MS. BRONSTER: And that has approximately...
. . . I believe it's about a thousand. . .customers. And the other one is MPU .. .
. . . and that one has about 800. And a number of those are actually vacant lots. . .who
may or may not be actually paying any portion of the costs of getting water up to
their. . .to their lot line.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. I was trying to get an idea of approximately how
many users and families are affected by this rate increase.
MS. BRONSTER: . . . We understand that there are. . .a couple of thousand. . .families that
should be impacted by this.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. The reason I ask that is because
you know. . .we are here expressing a great deal of in. . indignation at the way people are
being treated. . .this cavalier attitude of the owners--you know, like we're in charge and
we don't really care what you guys want, and so we're hurting a lot of people on Molokai
but that's irrelevant, we need to get our pound of flesh. And you know, it's just really
irritating. And it appears to me that we are tackling with a goliath. And you know when
you have these goliaths. . .it's, they're hard to deal with. And it's hard for you and it's
hard for us because of the financial obligations involved. And meanwhile people's angst
and grief over, you know, not knowing what's gonna happen to them and looking at a
possible 450 dollar a month water bill, I mean, that's terrible. I mean, you know that's a
lot of what people pay in rent in low-income, you know, situations. And that's a lot of
money for people that essentially have very small incomes, cash incomes 'cause this is
not a rich area that, that we're talking about. So as this drama keeps on going--and it's
been years now--what I'm trying to wrestle with is what is the best strategy to end it?
And yes, it's okay to win and spend a lot of money doing so and you know it goes on and
on and on, but what I'm trying to think of, if it wouldn't be smarter, Mr. Chair, at some
point for us to look at the possibility of using our resources, any other resources we can
find to try and get these people off of the system and to get off of the need for water from
other places. You know, I have a daughter who lives in Hilo. And they have a catchment
system on their own, on their home, and they also have a well. And so they're not
receiving water from anybody else. They, they do their own thing. It might be a really
good idea for us to move towards trying to get these people off of that and help them with
alternatives and spend some money doing this for them so that we can make them
independent and they don't, they're not at the whim of folks like this anymore. Just an
idea as we sit here wrestling with this and trying to think of outcomes. Because even if
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we win. . .even if we win, how long will it take, how much will cost, and what will be the
effect on these people? Just my thoughts.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh. Thank you, Member Baisa. Sounds almost like a case of with
winning the battle but possibly losing the war, so to speak. Uh. . .questions, any others in
open session? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just comment and probably a question in regards
to what I've heard so far. It, it seems like. . .Consumer Advocate as well as the Public
Utilities. . .um. . .you know, kinda stonewalling the County of Maui. And it seems unfair
that they do that, if they do that. And I can't believe. . .especially the Consumer
Advocate siding with the property owner. Because you're right--supposed to be looking
after the consumer. You know, I've been in public utility. . .realm for many years, 34
years actually. And it always been that the Consumer Advocate really look after, you
know, people that we serve.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Um. . .I, my question to you is that it seems like the
Public Utilities is taking this thing, I don't know, kinda lightly. And what can we do
about it in regards to putting the fire under their feet in regards to have 'em, having them
come out with some kind of solution? You know, Mr. Mateo came out with the idea of
getting our State Legislators involved in this process. And if that helps . . .
. . . what can we do for you?
MS. BRONSTER: Well-CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Bronster?
MS. BRONSTER: As I said, I think what we're going to do is we are going to get you copies of
the transcript so you can see what was said and what level of interest is, is going on. And
it appeared that the PUC was very concerned about the possibility of a shut down of the
utility. Because nobody wants the people to be without service at all. So it's important
for us to fight the fight to show that the utility is not there standing alone. . .standing
behind it is a developer who made promises to the County and we are going to pursue
those promises in the Second Circuit action. So it's a combination effort. I think it's
important for the Legislature. . .Legislature to know what is happening to people in
circumstances where the PUC is saying we wanna make sure that, that the rate, that the
rate base covers all possible expenses. . .but the impact on, on the consumer, I think, is
getting a bit lost.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, right. Um. . .you know if the threat is there to
shut down. . .can this County somehow, you know, we always hire contractors to run
certain. . .certain things. Can we also do that?
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MS. BRONSTER: Well. . .I think that with respect to this particular developer, you're in fairly
good shape because they are legally obligated to operate and maintain these systems.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Because of previous agreements?
MS. BRONSTER: Because of the previous agreements. And what we are, have done is we have
taken them to court to force them to do precisely what they agreed to do 20 and 30 years
ago when they were first developing the property. And so if they were. . .if the court
were to enter an order saying they're required to do it and they don't do it, then they will
be held in contempt. There are lots of possibilities of what could happen in terms of
hiring someone on their dime to make sure it continues. But there are, I mean those are
issues that we are facing and we will be looking at in the Second Circuit action.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because we're here principally to discuss the authorization
for additional compensation, I just, at the appropriate time I'd love hear your
recommendation . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Member Johnson. All right, seeing no other questions in open
session, the Chair is ready to offer his recommendation on the resolution.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: All right, Members, the Chair will ask for a motion to support the proposed
resolution entitled: authorizing additional compensation for special counsel,
Bronster Hoshibata, a Law Corporation, with respect to legal claims relating to water and
wastewater utility service on Molokai.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman, I move for the. . .for the approval of the proposed
resolution as you had so recognized.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. The motion has been made by. . .Member Mateo and seconded by
Member Pontanilla. Discussion, Members? Seeing none, and again this resolution is to
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authorize the additional compensation of 200,000 dollars--just to set it straight for the
record, Members. Okay, seeing no other discussion, the Chair will call for the vote. All
those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Chair will mark it eight "ayes" with one excusal,
Member Medeiros.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Johnson, Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bronster and Corporation Counsel, appreciate-MS. BRONSTER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MOLINA: --you updating the Committee. Members, the Chair anticipates a. . .another
potential lengthy discussion on the next Committee item. At this point, I'd like to give
you all a chance to. . .refresh yourselves, take care of any personal needs. So this
meeting will stand in recess until 10:40. Meeting in recess . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

10:28 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:44 a.m.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . .(gavel). . . Committee of the Whole meeting for June 3 th , 2010 is now
back in session. Members, we're on our next agenda item, which is Committee of the
Whole 1(22), relating to the special counsel additional compensation for matters relating
to auction rate securities, Goodsill Anderson Quinn and Stifel.
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ITEM NO. 1(22): LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL ADDITIONAL
'OMPENSATION: MATTERS RELATING TO AUCTION RATE SECURITIES
(GOODSILL ANDERSON QUINN & STIFEL)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR MOLINA: The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence date, dated April 22 nd , 2010
from the Corporation Counsel's office, requesting consideration of a proposed resolution
entitled: authorizing additional compensation for special counsel,
Goodsill Anderson Quinn and Stifel, a Limited Liability Law Partnership, LLP, in
matters relating to auction rate securities; and transmitting a copy of the Financial
Industry Regulatory Authority claim and the Federal Court complaint. The purpose of
the resolution is to authorize 252,350 dollars in additional compensation for the stated
firm as special counsel in the case, for a total compensation of 287,350 dollars. We have
Mr. Moto, our Corporation Counsel, and the representative from the law firm,
Mr. Joaquin Cox, with us this morning. I'd like to recognize Mr. Moto for opening
comments.
MR. MOTO: Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. As
you may recall, Mr. Chairman, on December 18, 2009, the County Council adopted
Resolution Number 09-118. And in that resolution, the Council authorized us to retain
special counsel, the law firm of Goodsill Anderson Quinn and Stifel. . .in an initial
compensation amount of 35,000 dollars. The purpose of that engagement was to cover
the cost of an assessment of County of Maui's legal rights and claims relating to its
auction rate securities investment portfolio. And it's, in particular it's claims against
Merrill Lynch, the company that sold the securities to the County of Maui.
This. . .resolution also anticipated the possibility of the filing of a complaint against
Merrill Lynch. After the adoption of Resolution Number 09-118,
Goodsill Anderson and Quinn was retained. . .and a complaint was filed in the United
States District Court for the District of Hawaii on behalf of the County of Maui; and a
Statement of Claim was filed with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority or
FINRA.
. . . The litigation before FINRA is anticipated to go before a hearing, before a
three-member panel. With me today is special counsel, Joaquim Cox, of
Goodsill Anderson, our special counsel. And he's prepared. . .prepared today to give you
a brief status report on the litigation and to answer your questions. We are trying to
accomplish as much as possible within your open session.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Cox. Proceed.
MR. COX: Good morning, Chair Molina and Members of the Committee. As identified, I'm
Joaquim Cox with the law firm of Goodsill Anderson Quinn and Stifel. And I, I would
like to take a minute to advise the Committee of where we've been, where we are right
now, and what our expectations are in going forward with this request for additional
funding in order to proceed with the claims on behalf of the County of Maui. As
Mr. Moto identified, what we did originally was an investigation to see what had in fact

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 3, 2010

occurred and, if there were any fault on the part of Merrill Lynch, to put together and
initiate the complaints against Merrill Lynch. We did find that there was
misrepresentations amongst a lot of other claims that we have against Merrill Lynch.
And generally what those are, is that Merrill Lynch. . .had the County of Maui as a client
in providing to the County of Maui the opportunity to invest in these auction rate
securities. Merrill Lynch had information that it did not share with the County of Maui.
And this isn't one of those situations were in kindergarten where it's a nice thing to
share, where they, they ought to share. This is one of those situations where they have
the duty share with the County of Maui. And they didn't. And that information was very
relevant. And had the County of Maui had that information. . .the County would not
have made the purchases, would not have stayed in the purchases of these auction rate
securities. And in, in contrast to not providing that information--and we have e-mails
detailing that they knew the information overall, Merrill Lynch--that they knew that these
auction rate securities were in a situation where they were having to prop them up more
and more. Merrill Lynch was having to use its own money to come into the market to try
and buy these because there weren't buyers out there. And all the while, though, Merrill
Lynch was going to the County of Maui, through its sales force, and indicating to them
that this was a very safe investment and that this was a very highly liquid
investment--meaning that the, the County, as well as all the other people who are buying
it could actually get their money when they needed it. And that's what we're going about
trying to now rectify on behalf of the County of Maui. So on February 12 th , we did two
things. We filed the Federal lawsuit in order to preserve the claims in, in, in Federal
court. And then we also filed with FINRA, the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority
in order to proceed as expeditiously as possible in an arbitration. And so where we are
right now is that the. . .Men-ill Lynch answered, last month, in the early part of May.
And so with that, then the Financial Industry Board has provided us a panel, a list of
names for panel members. And we're evaluating those to try and identify those that
would be most appropriate to hear this matter. And our expectations are--so where we're
going forward right now, is the expectations are, based on the other matters that have
been handled in a, in a similar way is that within a 9 to 12 month period there would be
the invest, continued discovery. Where, we've gotten as much information as we were
able to get through open source, but now we get the opportunity to say, okay,
Merrill Lynch, give it up, I want that information that you provided to the security broker,
I want that information, those communications that were occurring between your trading
desk and your research desk so that we knew that instead of your research desk providing
honest and clear information, what you were doing was rewriting those research materials
before you sent it over to the County of Maui to induce the County of Maui to keep
buying these that locked them up into these securities. We wanna see what happened
there. We want those specific communications. We want to know why is it. . .why is it
that the commissions that you were paying to your sales force increased during this time
period, in the percentage amounts. Why? Well, it's obvious why. What they were doing
is that they needed to move this product off their own inventory and out onto the
municipalities and the government agencies and the nonprofits who, in their minds, were
gonna get stuck with this. And it, we have an e-mail that specifically identifies in there,
in their own words, we need to move these microwaves. What. . .they're pushing it off
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their inventory and then out to the County of Maui. And what we're going to be doing
now over the next 9 to 12 month period is getting that information, putting it together and
then presenting it to the panel members at the FINRA, with the expectation and hope that
we'll be able to get a resolution through FINRA that will be satisfactory to the County of
Maui, allowing it to have the access to the 32 million dollars that are still locked up in
these auction rate securities.
. . . We're still in the infancy in this process here. So I don't really have much more to
identify. . .right away as far as where we are on an update, but I would be happy to take
any questions related to what we have found thus far and provide you input back. Thank
you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Cox.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: All right, Members, if I could first ask Corporation Counsel. . .and Mr. Cox
as well--do you see a need at this point, because it's in its infancy for us to go into
executive session. . .at this point? . . .(inaudible). . . I guess it depends on the type of
questions that-MR. COX: Chair Molina, I would have to say that it does depend on the type of questions. I
will make every effort to provide the information. . .open to the community and to the
Committee at this point.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Cox. So. . .so, Members, again, like the first item, if
there is a need, if you have a question that could be sensitive or confidential, then there
may be a need to go into executive session. At this point, it would seem that we may not
have to go into executive session. So, with that being said, I'll recognize Mr. Victorino,
to be followed by, I guess, Mr. Nishiki, you had a question as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you very much. My questions,
well, basically related to. . .are other parties involved in litigation in this. . .on, on the
same matter at this time. . .as, as you know?
MR. COX: Yes. Not in the, the complaint that has been filed by the County of Maui. There's
no other parties out there on this particular complaint. But this is a large. . .issue for the
financial industry that they're having to deal with. The number that I've seen thrown
around-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: --is 300 billion dollars-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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MR. COX: --that are locked up. And perhaps you've seen in the newspaper that the State
itself-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. COX: --is. . .is locked into approximately 1 billion dollars of student loan auction rate
securities. I am aware of other. . .comorations and, and the like here in the State of
Hawaii that similarly had been misrepresented to by the financial industry as to the
information that they knew at the time and they did not provide to their client base.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I guess the . . . (inaudible). . . the next question
I would warrant that. . .with all of this going on. . .are we blazing the trail for others to
follow? Or are. . .and, and I'm talking about governmental entities. You know the
private sector, comorations. . .they live in a different realm than governmental bodies. So
you know we have two issues. Let's stick with governmental bodies, you know.
MR. COX: No. The. . .the answer is that in addition to the initial investigations that occurred,
primarily with the State AGs on the East Coast. . .and we have the benefit of utilizing, the
State of Massachusetts put together a specific investigation into Merrill Lynch and the
auction rate securities. We utilized that information in doing our investigation. That's
the open source that was available to see what it is that was occurring over in the auction
rate trading desk in New York that Merrill Lynch had. I, I as an additional update, when
we provided or when Merrill Lynch answered, they also came forward with what was
identified as a Motion to Strike. And their Motion to Strike was that the panel shouldn't
consider anything with regards to that investigation that happened out there from the
State of Massachusetts and it's improper for us to be using that. Well, our response was,
is that of course it's proper for us to use it; it is open information; it's their e-mails that
are the communications back and forth; and the County of Maui shouldn't be in the
position of having to blaze the trail. And what we identified there is that during that same
year, the 2008 year, that everything collapsed down. . .Merrill Lynch paid these, these
investment brokers . . .
. . . billions of dollars in a bonus pool. And this was all at a time where Merrill Lynch
itself then had to be sold to the Bank of America because they got themselves in, in more
trouble. But they had to end, the government then had to come in, the Federal
government had to come in under the TARP opportunity to offer billions of dollars to
Bank of America to assist in that process. They paid billions of dollars over that. And
what we identified was, is that that bonus poll alone is almost ten times the size of the
entire operating budget for the County of Maui for that very same year. And so it's not
fair for them to say that we're not allowed to use an investigation that has already
occurred, showing their e-mails. . .to be able to at least identify in this Statement of Claim
that they've got a problem there, that they had this information and all they had to do was
share it with their client base, to include the County so that the County would then be
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able to have that opportunity to make the decision. Outside of those investigations, then
we have had the benefit also of a number of other corporations, primarily-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: --have, have been found in the situation where they've been trapped and they have a
lot of Federal litigation has occurred in the Federal courts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: The FINRA ones we're starting to see, but you don't get the benefit of, their briefs
are not available, so you don't see exactly what was happening. But we have
seen. . .writ. . .uh, excuse me. We have seen the awards coming out of those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: And. . .it is, it is a bit of a mixed plate as to exactly what the, the awards have been.
But we are seeing more favorable awards coming. And through that opportunity, also,
we were able to identify and engage a consulting expert who has been involved in this
process in the past. So we'll be able to utilize that experience level to see, again, to be
able to pinpoint that information. Because my expectations are, is that the, Merrill Lynch
is going to be doing what we identify as a dump truck type discovery. They're gonna say
here you go, kid, eat it up, get in there, you find it. Well, I know what I'm looking for,
but they're gonna try and swamp us with that process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: And we'll, we'll utilize these experts to be able to better pinpoint exactly what it is
that, what we want in that process.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you for that clarification. I think the public
has to understand this, Mr. Chair, that you know we are like many others out there--we
saw something that was, and was led to believe by misrepresentation that this was good
and this would help us, the County of Maui. And you know I've heard people say why,
why did you do that, why did you do that. Well, hey, you know, it looked good, it was
given to us good and we're not the only one that got caught head because State of Hawaii
and others. So, you know, I think this is important to put this out--that the evidence is
showing that a lot of misrepresentation and a lot of false statements were made. . .by
whomever with these e-mails and all that, and we'll find out more as we go along. But,
Mr. Chair, I think this is important that the public understands that this was something
that was going around all over. And many giants in this. . .not only State, but in the
nation were gobbled up with this because they were led to say, hey, this is safe, this is
guaranteed, this is, hey, you want your money, just call us, you got it. You know? And
we're finding out now that it was all a big PONZI scheme, if . .maybe that's the best
word I can think of and I may be wrong in. . in the terminology, but it seemed like a lot
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of money was being put up here like here, but there was nothing down here. And so
when the bridge collapsed, it came tumbling down. Yet, if I'm correct, Bank of America
and some of these are making tremendous profits right now.
MR. COX: They, they continue to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes
MR. COX: Because they, they're the managers for these, these underlying bonds-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. COX: --which were never represented as, as the long-term investment that now they're
wanting to say of course you knew.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. COX: Well, what the "of course you knew" is, that it's a couple pages back in, in a. . .a
web page where they just give you the web page--hey, go take a look at this and read
down there; or it's hundreds of pages into the bond offering there. But what was really
being provided to the client base--including the County of Maui--out there is that this was
a cash alternative. . .it was absolutely safe and it was highly liquid. And when they
started to see the problems, they blamed it on the other guy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. COX: They said it has to do with the failure of the subprime mortgage market--don't you
worry, there hasn't been any failure outside of that. Well. . .stop right there. What are
they saying to each other? What are they doing when a research document goes out and
the trading desk didn't get a chance to take a look at that research document before it
went out, and then they see it the next day? They go bananas because it tells the
beginnings of perhaps they ought to look at a different product that has what's called a
"put". And a put means, is that at any point I can turn it back in and, and you gotta buy it
back. That's the deal with those. And they were saying, well, here's another alternative,
it's not necessarily saying any, the full disclosure with regards to what was going on and
their concerns on the auction rate securities. But they go bananas at the trading desk and
they say you can't be pushing those, we gotta push these student loan auction rate
securities, we gotta get the sales force on those. And then they'll, they would have
these. . .these conference calls, national conference calls where their sales force out there
would be listening in. It's not really a. . .a back-and-forth type conference call all the
time, but they're listening in on the process. And during that period what happens is, is
that a financial advisor out there starts to question. . .what's going on with this.
And. . .they text each other, shut this guy down. . .that we can't have that information
there. And then they start coming out with another piece of paper that completely pumps
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up the opportunity that this auction rate security, good as cash. . .very, the conservative
investors, conservative investment.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. COX: These are their words.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, and I'll let, allow other Members to
have, ask questions at this time. Thank you very much. But, Mr. Chair, I'll just close
with this statement--what has happened to integrity and honesty? It sure seemed to have
disappeared. And that's why the business world wonders why government's always
making rules. Well, they oughta look in their own backyard first to understand we're not
doing it because we want to-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --it's because they forced us to. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Sorry I took so long.
CHAIR MOLINA: No, no problem. Large private corporate entities this morning are .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Anyway. . .and, Members, just to remind everyone. . .if you could confine
your questions as much as possible to the request for the additional compensation.
We've been given an extensive history. . .about the matter. We did meet on this once
before, so just a little friendly reminder. . .if as much as possible. Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, I, I can't remember what took place at the last meeting,
so this may be repetitious. Has . . .
. . . Merrill Lynch . . .
. . . settled with anyone of a similar kind of circumstance. . .out of court?
MR. COX: Our argument is that they did. They're argument is that they didn't. And, and I
know that seems not so clear, so let me, let me try and get it a little clearer on that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.
MR. COX: Is that when these regulatory authorities--the Massachusetts; the New York; the
SEC, the Securities Exchange Commission--went about and did their investigations and
then they filed complaints against Merrill Lynch, as well as a lot of the other major
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investment houses and banks out there. . .then Merrill Lynch, as, as, as the other ones,
entered into a settlement agreement. And in entering into that settlement
agreement. . .they. . .broke it out between generally what they would like to identify as a
retail investor and an institutional investor. That one of the primary issues is, though,
that Merrill Lynch sent the County of Maui the letter saying. . .we, we've entered into
this settlement agreement, you were part of this and, and we're gonna go about settling
this case with you and, and you'll get the further information on that. Well, the Treasurer
of the County of Maui says, good, that's the right thing to do. . .and writes back. And
then Merrill Lynch says, administrative error, who knows, we didn't do it. Now, we're
contesting that. We're saying that absolutely there was a settlement agreement that
should have been entered into and we're contesting it based upon the. . .the classification
that at all, their later change where they're wanting to say that the County of Maui was
one of these qualified institutional investors out there because that's not fair, that's not at
all what necessarily Merrill Lynch knew them to be. And so even though--the other
issue, though, is that even if they're not a retail investor, we are making a claim based on
that settlement agreement because it says. . .that Merrill Lynch needed to make, under the
settlement agreement, if you're not one of these retail investors out there, just people that
they were advising, providing this information which they held, withheld the information
in the same way. But if you're one of these other category out there, then they needed to
make best efforts. Well. . .well, that's a hotly contested issue as far as what "best
efforts". But I think we can all agree that "nothing" doesn't qualify as "best efforts".
And what they've done is nothing in this process. And so our, our position would be that
the County of Maui needs to, at the very least, have what it was promised to from the
very beginning--that access to its money, the yield on that money, the interest on that
money, and then also at this point under, at the very least best efforts, that they do exactly
what they promised beforehand. But to answer more specifically, though, for all of the
other parties that they are, they're finding themselves in this same kind of
gray. . .who-knows-where. . .frontier land where they're leaving 'em out there in the
"best efforts", no. They, they're, they're not settling with them. And so-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Not?
MR. COX: --but now it is still. . .like any piece of litigation, our hopes are, is that there are
unique situations related to the County of Maui that we are going to be identifying for
Merrill Lynch; that if we are able to get a resolution, if they are ready now to do a "best
efforts", if they are ready now to do something that would be fair and, and, and
recognizing that this is a small. . .government that is not in a position to offer up billions
of dollars in bonuses the way they are, but needs the money in its operating fund--with
that in mind, perhaps they could find it in their hearts to do "best effort".
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. COX: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm done.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. And, well you know, Mr. Cox, you're certainly
giving us quite a history . . . (laughter). . . of this. I mean-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ho, boy . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. COX: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --I, I'm very impressed. It seems like you've done-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . .(inaudible). . . thank you.
MR. COX: We, we've lived with this a lot.
CHAIR MOLINA: You've done quite a extensive amount of research at this point. So, well, I,
you've pretty much answered whatever-MR. COX: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --questions I had . . .(laughter). . .
MR. COX: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: You know? Mr. Pontanilla?
MR. COX: I appreciate your time. And I if . . .(inaudible). . . too much . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. And thank you, Mr. Cox,
for. . .coming here, providing us with all of this information. I. . .several, in fact last year
or the previous year I read something in regards to New York settled with Merrill Lynch
and they got their money back. My question to you, though, as, as we move
forward. . .understand we still receive interest on the dollar. . .the 32,000 dollars that we
have with Merrill Lynch. Going in, though, if we're successful are we gonna get dollar
for dollar?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Our claims are for--and, and I'll back up just a second.
What. . .for each one of these securities as its held, there's what's identified as a par
value. That would be your dollar for dollar-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Dollar for dollar. Yeah.
MR. COX: Our position is, is that absolutely at the very least they should be given rescission,
meaning dollar for dollar. You. . .you think it's such a great project. . .`er, product, it's
yours, right here, dollar for dollar, you take it, you have it. And. . .and so we've also,
though. . .made claims for compensatory in addition to that--which would be because the
County has been stuck with this and been paid a. . .a short-term interest rate as opposed
to a long-term interest rate. The County has suffered damages because you all have gone
through, over the past few months now, having to look at your own fiscal balance sheet
and what have you had to cut, what opportunities have been missed--there are
compensatory damages associated with that. And we'll you know have witnesses from
the County come and offer that the panel, to describe exactly what that would be. And
then in addition to that, there is. . .in, in, in our legal system, there, there is no way that I
can. . .lock them up. That's not me. I'm not. . .for whatever malfeasance that, or wrongs
that they've done in this process--but what there is, is there's punitive damages. And
punitive damages say. . .we saw you did it, that was wrong, we're gonna tell you through
this dollar amount don't you ever do that again. And the way a corporation even perks up
its ears is when they get hit with a big dollar amount there. And so punitive damages also
are claimed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Seeing no other requests for questions in
open session, the Chair is ready to offer a recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, the Chair will ask for a motion to approve the authorization of
additional compensation for special counsel Goodsill Anderson Quinn and Stifel, a
Limited Liability Law Partnership, LLP, in matters relating to auction rate securities.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, I move for the adoption of the proposed resolution as you
have recognized.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman, I second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, the motion has been made by Chairman Mateo, seconded by
Member Pontanilla. Members, discussion?
. . . Okay, Chair would just like to offer a comment to Mr. Cox. Thank you very much.
You've offered the Committee a very thorough overview of where we're going and how
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we're gonna meet this challenge. And I know we're up against a giant, but all I can say
to you is go get 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER

: . . .(inaudible). . .

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. COX: Thank you for your support.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you. Members, any other discussion? Seeing none, all. . .the Chair
will call for the vote. All those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven "ayes" with
two excusals, Members Johnson and Medeiros. The motion will pass to, passes over to
the Council for first reading [sic].

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Johnson and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much.
. . . All right, Members, moving right along to our next Committee of the Whole
Item 10(3), proposed Charter amendments, Affordable Housing Fund.

ITEM NO. 10(3): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS

(AFFORDABLE HOUSING

FUND) (C.C. No. 09 229)
-

CHAIR MOLINA: The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated February 10 th , 2010,
from the Chair of this Committee, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled: proposing
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amendments to the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended,
pertaining to the Affordable Housing Fund. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to
place on the 2010 general election ballot the question of whether the Charter should be
amended to extend the term of the Affordable Housing Fund, redefine its applicability,
and expand its utilization in order to create jobs and stimulate the economy. I have. . .we
have Ms. Ridao from the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, who'll be joining
us here up front. Members, as you recall with regards to the history of this Fund, I
believe in 2006 the Charter amendment was proposed on the ballot then and approved by
the electorate. Since that time, if you will look at the Committee item, 1(22) [sic]. . .it's
been, progress as it relates to the proposed items--excuse me, 10-3. . .or 10, 10(3). The
Fund has been used for various projects as proposed by the Administration and supported
by this Council. I'd like to ask Ms. Ridao to just give us some opening comments with
regards to the progress of how the Fund has been utilized. And as stated in some
testimony--and you will note that there have been some proposed amendments to the
ordinance [sic] itself. So, Ms. Ridao, comments?
MS. RlDAO: . . . Thank you, Chair. Um. . .the funds have been used. . .and, and actually not all
of it has been disbursed. As you know, we. . .we use the funds to. . .well, there, there's
the list in the ordinance. . .we are providing 1.2 million for the Waiehu Mauka project.
. . . We've also provided. . .1 million dollars for the Lower Main. . .Habitat project, 901
Lower Main Street. We have proposed use of a million dollars for the Honokowai
project and Kahoma projects. Um .. .
. . . I'm going through this list here.
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RlDAO: . . . We have proposed 2.7 million for the Imi Ikena project; 1 2 million for the
Mokuhau project, and that is with Family Life Center.
. . . Hale Maunaloa project on Molokai, which is working with ARC of Maui. . .and then
300,000 for Na Hale 0 Maui, which would be a. . .deed-restricted buy-back revolving
fund program.
. . . I have reviewed...
. . . oh, yeah, Lori . . . (inaudible). . . I have reviewed the proposed changes . . .
. . . to the program. And as you heard this morning from the testifiers. . .we are in, pretty
much in the same. . .position--we have no problem with increasing the program to
include people in the 160 percent income category, which is the gap group. However, we
feel that we should, as the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, advocate for
those people in the lower income categories also. So we are. . .pretty much in line with
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what you heard in testimony this morning, and that we would like to see the program
cover the range from 80 percent to 160 percent.
. . . The only other comment I have on the proposed amendment. . .is the area of creation
of jobs. And because our Department has not done anything. . .relative to this kind of
program, I am somewhat concerned about what we would have to do in creating. . .a
program that would create jobs. One of the questions that came to my mind, to my mind
right away was are we going to have to pay people Davis-Bacon wages, for instance.
And how are we going to monitor that kind of. . .funding. And so. . .that is of a concern
to me. However, you know, like, like the resolution says. . .jobs are at the forefront of
our community, and if we can make it work, I, I would be willing to try. However, I do
feel that there is some concern on how we would implement the job creations aspect.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Those are my comments this morning.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Ms. Ridao. Members, at this point, the Chair would like to give
his thoughts. . .on this proposal which I have submitted to you to continue. . .extending
the Affordable Housing Fund, basically up until the year 2015. It currently will be
sunsetting or ending in 2011. I think the Fund just basically sends a statement to the
community about the Council's commitment towards affordable housing. You know,
we've heard many times we. . .need to have many different tools to approach this
concern. Thus far, the Council has appropriated. . .10 million from the fund. . .over the
last couple of years, relating to a total of 240 units. And some of these funds have also
been used to be leveraged with Federal, State, and private-sector monies as well. As far
as the actual houses, Ms. Ridao, can you give us. . .any of these projects that we've
approved, have they broken ground already?
MS. RIDAO: Uh. . .I know that . . .I know that the Molokai project. . .has not broken ground,
but they are very close to that. Uh, let me see.
. . . Lower Main Street project is in the process of doing their archeological. . .study.
They are going to, I will be coming to you very shortly with a proposed amendment for
them to use some of these funds to proceed with their Kahawai project. So they have
started using funds. Um .. .
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RIDAO: . . . Mokuhau is in. . .they have made an offer and I think they have identified a
source of funding to help them close this purchase of the Mokuhau. . .Apartments.
And. . .Na Hale 0 Maui, we are in the process right now of coming to the Council to
release these 300,000 dollar, this 300,000 dollars 'cause they have, actually, identified
a. . .house that they would like to use that fund, those funds for.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much. And, and the reason I asked that, Members,
for those out in the community who are wondering, well, when are the houses coming
up--as we know, any project, it's not a matter of just, okay, we got the monies and the
houses go up tomorrow. There are various steps that have to be taken. So my point
being, we have made progress in this area, and which is why I'm, I'm gonna, I'm
advocating to you that we continue the Fund. And also, you've heard from testimony it's
about stimulating the economy as well. . .keeping our people here, providing
opportunities for others. Of the two amendments that you're looking at, the first one that
amends. . .to, for the gap income as defined by ordinance, including the
underscored--basically the intent, again, is to focus on those folks in the gap group. I've
made repeated requests, and I know the Department has mentioned that no one has come
to them with an offer to address the folks in this category--the policemen, fire, teachers
and so forth. You know, I, I throw that out as a consideration to you, Members. If it's
something you're not comfortable with and would like to just revert back to the original
language, then so be it. The other amendment was, again, to just basically make a
statement that this be used towards the creation of jobs as it relates to the expansion and
rehabilitation of affordable housing. The President currently is focusing his energies on
the middle class. Okay, so if this is something we would like to follow as well. . .so be it.
Or we can just leave the. . .Charter amendment as is. Ms. Ridao has stated her issues. So
I, I leave it up to, to you, Members. It'll be something that we, as a Committee, will
decide if we wanna move this on to the electorate with the amendments or without. So I
will just yield at this point to anyone who would like to make comments or have
questions for Ms. Ridao. Mister. . .I believe it was Member Baisa, you, you had a
question initially-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: --followed by Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh. . .not necessarily a question, Chair, but comments.
Uh. . .I'm in, interested in the comments that we heard this morning about expanding
the. . .qualifications to include the gap group. And. . J think what the concern is, is while
we say, okay, we're gonna cover from this to this, there is no. . .we like, we don't have
percentages saying 50 percent of the money will go for under this and 20 percent will go
over that, and. . .I agree that maybe having a lot of flexibility is a good thing 'cause we
don't know whose coming and what they're come, bringing to the table. So having
flexibility might be a good thing. But I think we wanna be aware that the
recommendation from the Department is, they're looking, really, at folks with median
income, I think, as the group that needs help. Is that correct, Ms. . Jo-Ann?
CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: One second. Right now, we are looking at the. . .the families that are at the 100
percent. And, and. . .that is 76,000 dollars annual income. And you know, I do like the
idea of. . .including the gap group, as you say, to broaden the horizons. Because,
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because we are looking at this, this median at 76,000 and not going over the moderate,
which is 91,000. . .all of the people that you get coming in to talk to you in that category
are nonprofit organizations because that's the population that they serve. I think when
you open it up to the gap income group, we may get developers that are willing to
partner, say, with a nonprofit to try and serve that above-moderate and gap income group.
So I think it will broaden. . .the people that will come in to talk to us about affordable
housing. But because the program, right now, is limited to that population, that income
population, the only people that really come to us and talk to us about Affordable
Housing. . .Fund is the nonprofit organization.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So if we do include the gap group by broadening this eligibility,
then do you think that it's best we just leave it open and say, okay, from this amount to
this amount you qualify, and not necessarily allocate percentages?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. I'm, I, I would be more. . .I would lean more toward being more. . .broad
versus trying to categorize it. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. And I have one more question, Chair, and that is to
follow-up on Ms. Ridao's concern about the interpretation of "employment" as it's used
in the. . .possible amendments. When I first saw it, I was a little. . .confused myself
because we have two kinds of employment that will result. One, of course, is if we build
houses and we hire contractors and masons and electricians and whoever does this
work. . .they will have work. And that's great because we need to get those back, folks
back to work. That's a priority, I think, for all of us. But then there was this possibility
that it might in, intimate the County setting up some kind of employment program to go
along with the building of homes. And is that what I'm hearing from you, Ms. Ridao,
your concern?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, and in addition, say, say. . .a nonprofit came to us and wanted to do
rehabilitation of homes. Um. . .would we, as a County, have to require them to pay, I,
you know, I, I, that's, that's my concern. I mean, can. . .can they, if they hire skilled
laborers like carpenters, masons--are we gonna require them to have to pay Davis-Bacon?
Um. . .or, you know if this is a training program, say, you know are they not required to
pay Davis-Bacon. But I'm not an expert in that area, so it's concerning to me how we
would implement that kind of a program. Now. . .you know someone, say, like Na Hale
O Maui may come to us and say you know we're already doing housing rehab with the
homes we're buying. . .and we are creating jobs. Which they're saying. Now, I'm not
sure how they're paying these people, if, if it's based on these come in, they bid on the
job and that's what they get paid. So it, it's a complicating issue and we would have to
really kind of, I think, massage it out and figure it out before we can implement it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for the follow-up. I think that it's an issue
that we might wanna clarify before we act.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Johnson? Oh, I'm sorry, it was
Member Pontanilla, and then followed by Member Johnson-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe for Mr. Moto. I, I know Federal monies. . .you
require, you are required to go Davis and Bacon Act. Now this is County money, which
is government money. Do we need to follow the same Davis-Bacon Act?
NOTE: Silence.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Mr. Moto?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman. . .Councilmember Pontanilla is correct. Uh. . .and the answer is
no, if you're talking strictly about County money. I do want to make the observation that
even though Corp. Counsel did not. . .come up with this particular language regarding
creation of jobs. . .the observation I will make is that the current Charter provision, as
well as the proposed amendments are. . .use language that is rather broad and it leaves it
up to. . .to ordinance-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. MOTO: --to, to work out the details. Yes. So when I saw this particular clause regarding
creation of jobs, I did not read it to mean that. . .to impose very specific. . .matters like,
or, or to address specific issues like Davis-Bacon. Rather, I read it more in a kind of
a. . .precatory or. . .role. In other words, it's language indicating what the goal, some of
the goals or criteria should be in identifying affordable housing opportunities. And it will
leave up to, basically, the County Council to, to work out the details by
ordinance--which, in part, they've already passed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Yeah, when I look at creations. . .creation of
jobs and the projects that were identified, you know, then these projects will create jobs
for the very workers that we're trying to help right now. So . . .
. . . as far as the creation of jobs, I, I look at it as, as construction guys or people that
provide materials and the like. Um. . .I, Mr. Chairman, I, I would agree with
your. . .proposal and maybe take a look at . . .
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. . . the 80 percent rather than, you know, 80 percent to 160 percent which will include
the gap group. You know, when you look at the projects that we've already funded,
those are you know all the below 80 percent median income.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And we haven't even addressed the, the so-called gap
group.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So that's one of the concerns that I have as we create
affordable housing--you know, what about the gap group.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So I. . .think your proposal. . .you know, I can support.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. That's a good suggestion--maybe we
need to look at putting a specific percentage. And as Ms. Ridao had stated, that may give
developers more incentive to build housing for those in the gap group who, you know, be,
a lot of these folks are the backbone, they, they're. . .of our community They help to
generate the revenue that this County collects to meet its needs. So thank you,
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh, just one more comment . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh. . .you know, when I look at today--in fact the last
two years, the only organization that creates affordable housing is Na Hale 0 Maui. And
the reason why is that they buy existing homes that are foreclosed. They're in a
subdivision, they have water, they have utilities. So what Ms. Ridao had stated,
that. . .their primary function is to rehabilitate the home and, and find so-called people
that qualify for an affordable housing. And when you look at the affordable housing that
they provided in this community you know, these are. . .great homes. I wish I owned
one . . .(laughter). . . So I thought I'd make that comment that Na Hale 0 Maui is one
organization that truly is providing affordable housing, almost like. . .on a daily basis.
Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and, and this is a question for Ms. Ridao. On the. . .I
guess Lori had forwarded a list of projects. . .like. . .in response, and I believe this was in
response to your query, Mr. Chair, I guess of the. . .the various projects that were
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ongoing. And Waiehu Mauka, with is Lokahi Pacific project, I was informed--and you
can correct me if I'm wrong--that Lokahi is no longer doing affordable housing. So is
this project just one of the ones that's gonna be completed, or are they totally out of the
affordable housing business or . . .
MS. RlDAO: I'm sorry, Member Johnson. I do not have that information. I, I. . .don't know if
Lokahi is out of the affordable housing business.
. . . I do know that Lokahi Pacific, the Board of Directors has let go of the. . .the
Executive Director, I do know that. Um. . .my understanding is that the developer who
was partnering with Lokahi Pacific on Waiehu Mauka is now having discussions with
Hale Mahaolu for that project. Um. . .I know that Lokahi is, is trying to complete an
existing project in Kihei that is nearly at subdivision approval--which is a seven-lot
subdivision in Kihei, and they wanna do a turnkey. Their communication to me has
been that their commitment is to try and finish that project and to take a look at all of the
other projects that they have on. . .on their books, I guess you would call it. . .proposed.
As you know, Lokahi Pacific has a number of rental projects that they also operate-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. RlDAO: --which are very successful projects. So I wouldn't say that they are out of the
affordable housing. . .business. I would say that Lokahi is probably in a
reorganization. . .of their nonprofit.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. 'Cause you know that was one of my concerns
because I know the project that's near the breakers in West Maui. . .that's pretty much
dead in the water at this point in time, anyway. So I, what I'm looking at is, Mr. Chair, is
with your proposals and looking at if the entities that are actually trying to achieve the
goals and objectives that we really want and that our public want--particularly those who
wanna get into housing--I know that the County in the past has been in the affordable
housing business. If we do a request for proposal and we go out and we seek bidders, I
just wanna make sure that there's nothing within the legislation that would preclude us
from utilizing these monies. If we, if nobody else is able to achieve it, and we've got the
land which has been Executive Ordered to us, which it has in West Maui, maybe that's
what we need to do--we need to contract. And so as long as there's no prohibition within
either one of your measures that would preclude us. . .from utilizing those funds to not
only create jobs but also to provide affordable housing, I think we should put forward
both of your proposals . . .(laughter). . . One to continue on doing what we're doing, and
then offer it with, perhaps, the other options. . .in which we've done with Charter
amendments in the past to just show what the two differences are between those
proposals. And you know it, at least if one passes with the authorization to just continue
on with the monies being set aside, great. If the other one, which is perhaps a little
bit. . .broader is supported and includes the perpetuation of the Fund, I see no problem.
But that was principally what my thrust is--is to make sure that if we need to do that, if
we've gotta be the ones to step up to the plate. . .as long as we can go and access that
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money. . .Davis-Bacon or not, I think we should be able to do that and utilize the land and
take whatever resources we have available to us and construct that housing. Because
somebody's gotta do it . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: That's right. Thank you, Member Johnson, your comments are certainly
appreciated. Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
Yeah, I can support on your page 2, number
1. . .which. . .extends it `til 2015; and on number 2, the recommendation by our Housing
and Human Concerns, which will include very low to your gap, so it'd be what, 80 to
160. And then, again, eliminating number 3 totally.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. So noted. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. Members, any other comments?
Member Kaho ' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. . .Cornoration Counsel, just for some
clarification. In the section that relates to the creation of jobs as it relates to the
expansion and rehabilitation of affordable housing. . .if I read that in context to the, the
entire sentence .. .
. . . correct me if I'm wrong, but could this be construed as the Affordable Housing Fund
would be available to, now. . .use for. . .for. . .wages, you know to create jobs?
CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: . . . You know, when I first read it, that was my initial reaction. But after hearing
Corp. Counsel. . .Moto this morning, I can see that it could be much broader. But that
was my initial reaction.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: You know, if it were used to create jobs and we hired people or we allowed the
funds to be used to hire people, then what rules do we have to follow?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah, because I, I'm just reading in the, the
context of the entire sentence of which it's attached to. And it says that you can do all of
these things here and then we're adding on this very last tag for. . .the creation of jobs.
You know, so I just needed-MR. MOTO: Yes--
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --to get some clarification.
MR. MOTO: --I guess it depends on how you read-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MR. MOTO: --the sentence in the context of. . .and, and no, maybe no two people
. . .(laughter). . . are gonna read it the same. Maybe that's one issue. But. . .when I look
at it, I see that clause coming at the very tail end of a. . .of a list of, basically, criteria and
things to be considered. But it's all preceded by, basically, statements that--in fact, that
very sentence, which is a, turns out to be a very long sentence, begins by saying: the
revenues in this Fund shall be utilized for the provision and expansion of affordable
housing and suitable living environments. And. . .so that everything else that comes after
it is sort of a gloss of that. It's sort of explaining. . .okay, that, and that means, and that
includes. . .it goes on to say. . .rehab of existing structures. It means buying land if you
have buy it, land. It means. . .getting or doing planning or design work if you have to do
that and. . .and creating jobs. . .if that's what that entails. Uh. . .that's how I, I read it.
I. . .since I'm not the one who actually wrote it, I'm not, I cannot say that that's the-COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
MR. MOTO: --intent of the person who wrote it. But. . .there possibly, if, if the, if the wording
troubles you. . .notwithstanding what I've just said, you know, there probably, there may
be ways to tweak the language so that it doesn't stick out as much as something like a. . .a
separate reason for this Fund to exist.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And, and that's why I'm asking because
I'm reading the entire sentence together with the amendments. You know? And it
appears to me that it allows for these kinds of expenditures or things to be done with the
funds, including the purchase of land-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA:
--including the rehabilitation of
structures. . .acquisitions, entitlements, planning, design, construction, and creation of
jobs. So. . .so I just wanna be clear that, are we moving it now into another category that
would be allowed, you know, for in . . .
CHAIR MOLINA: If I could just interject?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Sure.
CHAIR MOLINA: Just. . .basically my, my rationale for, for this was more I guess to express a
stronger statement of commitment to use this as a stimulus. I'm, I'm hoping it doesn't
create an unintended consequence, first of all. But I wanna make sure, you know, the
Members are comfortable. If not, you know, I'm happy to, you know, leave it out. . .at
this point. But it was, I guess, in line with the President's you know, commitment,
nationally to. . .with the movement of the economic stimulus. So I, I'm hoping that, I, I, I
appreciate the concerns. . .Ms. Ridao has expressed, 'cause I hope it doesn't lead us down
another path where it could create more confusion and legal interpretations and so forth.
So I, I'd like to keep it simple. But that, that's sort of what, part of my rationale for
putting that, inserting that, that underscored language. Sorry, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Yeah. I was just trying to play this out. If I
came before the, the Council for these funds and I had a project that I wanted to put forth
that would fit in the category of. . .rehabilitation and these are providing affordable
housing units, and then I would actually have a construction team of people that would be
part of that, that proposal and that cost for the construction and the workers itself could
be packaged in a manner of which could be brought before. . .for consideration, so in fact
I am, I'm building into it. . .the, the wages. . .of, of the people who are in fact gonna be
involved in the actual construction. So is that what this is allowing for?
CHAIR MOLINA: I guess it's somewhat broad. You know. . .Mr. Moto or Ms. Ridao, do you
believe that. . .could allow for that. . just by interpreting, looking at? I guess we all, we
all can see the same thing but interpret it differently. So .. .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: So it's moving beyond just the, the construction
of the project in terms of materials-CHAIR MOLINA: And, and-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --supplies, plans-CHAIR MOLINA: And-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: --and now there's . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Right. See, I know the Department's been using the money for these
projects as leverage, yeah, or to assist in plan and design or the other uses that's been
stated. But. . .you know I, I too am interested to know, you know, I'd never thought
about that possibility too--about if the, an applicant can use this towards their wages as
well and if we have to follow the Davis-Bacon Act. Ms. Ridao?
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MS. RIDAO: And, and I appreciate Councilman Kaho`ohalahala's questions because those kind
of pretty much the questions that came to my mind. Right now, the process is, is kind of
like an RFP process. We notify the public in. . . The Maui News that these funds are
available and what they can be used for. And so what has come back to us, applications
that have come back to us are pretty much on we wanna buy this project or we wanna
build this project and this is how much we need. I don't know. . .with this language in
here, if we added that language to the affordable housing program how, for instance, a
say a nonprofit would come in--as Na Hale. . .I'm sorry, Habitat for Humanities [sic]
have been doing . . .
. . . rehabing. And because it's Habitat. . .Habitat for Humanities [sic]. . .primarily they
are charging us what they pay their employees. So. . .that is not a problem you know
because they have on their staff people that do rehab and work on their housing. Now my
concern would be, is if somebody like you're explaining would come in and say we
warma. . .do these rehabs. . .but we wanna pay, say, the Davis-Bacon wages. How do we
monitor that? Or we wanna do these rehabs, but we're only gonna pay the workers
10. . .10 dollars an hour. How do we look at that? And I mean, I think we would have to
develop some kind of administrative rules when it comes, if somebody comes in strictly
for. . .emphasis on job creation versus a project. Yeah?
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: And, and that's what, all I'm trying to clarify is
that we're, we're broadening this you know in terms of what the funds can be used for.
MS. RIDAO: And I think like Mr. Moto is saying, that, you know that's my, kinda
like. . .maybe because we gotta. . .we gotta . . .(laughter). . . do the projects and monitor
the projects I'm looking at it very narrowly; where he's looking at it very broadly.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: . . . Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kaho' ohalahala. Member. . .Member Baisa,
followed by Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, as the debate continues, I think more and more I'm
beginning to agree with Member Nishiki that the two first amendments are very clear and
I think will help us a lot. But the third one kind, it's like. . .trying to explain something or
add something which is gonna be a natural result-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --of us building affordable housing-CHAIR MOLINA: May, may come across as somewhat redundant?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And since it's causing so much confusion and may lend itself to,
you know, manipulation or all kinds of humbugs and having to spend a couple
years. . .developing affordable. . .I mean, rules for employment, my suggestion is we take
Member Nishiki's recommendation and pass the two and eliminate the third. No
disrespect intended to you 'cause I know what you were trying to do. But kind of, it
muddies the water. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Member Baisa. And that's the last thing we'd wanna
do--is make the waters more muddy than it . . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: . . . probably already is. Chairman Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And. . .and I agree. At this
point. . .I, I really support the ex, the extending of the Affordable Housing Fund. . .that
that is just an important function that we need to, to do. The second amendment. . .I
would look at the 80 to the 160 median income levels. And for the third item, on the
amendment, I would just eliminate that. I would eliminate it because, one, if we can just,
if this County can just get approvals and permits done on projects, there would be no
need to add a number three.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: But damn it, this County continues to put obstacles in our way. You
know, so we may have the, the best intent in the world, but, but in addition to that intent,
we gotta go fight the next departments.
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: You know, so. . .I, I think it's an important component. And as these
projects move forward, employment opportunities will become available through, you
know, the, the different entities need to, to hire the construction teams, et cetera. So I
would look, I would strongly support one and two; and to avoid questions like what is our
responsibility in terms of hiring and coming off that difficult budget process, I don't
know where we would get monies from to look at hiring additional individuals--one, to
monitor; two, to come up with these plans on the number of bodies we need to initiate.
But I support your intention, Mr. Chairman. And I do know that if we can only get
projects off the ground and moving, then we would definitely be able to meet your
intended. . .you know objective with number three. So I would look at the 80 to the 160
percent group, and I would continue to give the Department additional stresses by just
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continuing to remind them it is not the 80 percent and the below. We have helped. We
have done our kokua. Let's look at the 80 percent and the 160. Level the playing field
and move projects forward. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. So, Members, with that being said, the
Chair-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: --will offer a recommendation. Okay, the Chair's recommendation is to
entertain a motion for the proposed. . .excuse me, let me confer. Members, let me take a
short, short break with Staff to confer with a procedural matter . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

11:47 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:50 a.m.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . (gavel). . . The Committee of the Whole meeting for June 3 rd , 2010 is
now back in session. Thank you, Members, for that break for, in order to allow the Chair
to confer with Staff on a procedural matter related to this item. So, Members, the Chair is
going to recommend at this point the, a motion to support the proposed resolution
entitled: proposing amendments to the revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as
amended, pertaining to the Affordable Housing Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Sa. . .uh, second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, it's been moved by Member Johnson-VICE-CHAIR MATEO: . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: --and seconded by Member Mateo. All right, Members, at this point the
Chair is open to amendments to the proposed resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As we, I, you know I was very silent because everybody
else did the talking so I go. . .propose that we eliminate. . .or I don't know if the word
"eliminate", remove number 3 of your resolution.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, that's "and the creation of jobs", right, that . . .(inaudible due to
interruption)-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's right.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right, the motion on the floor to amend is to remove the proposed
amendment which is stated as "and the creation of jobs as it relates to the expansion and
rehabilitation of affordable housing". Is there a second?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, there is a second. Any discussion?
. . . Seeing none, the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor, signify by saying
"aye".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven. . .uh, seven "ayes" and two excusals. And
that is to remove the proposed amendment as stated.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR MOLINA: We're now back to the main motion as amended. Is there other
considerations? Mr. Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, just for clarification purposes, amendment number 2. . .we
initially discussed the lower percentage rates, so do I, do you want me to just indicate the
80 percent to 6. . .160 percent? Or is there something more specific you would like?
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CHAIR MOLINA: Good question. Mr. Mateo, I'm gonna ask Ms. Ridao to offer a
recommendation or a suggestion in terms of numbers. I know, that seemed to be. . .some
Members wanted a more, I know you had mentioned a specific number as well. . .it is my
assumption that the Members want language to basically say "below moderate to gap"
and maybe in parenthesis we can include the percentages. Ms. Ridao, can you give us,
offer us a some assistance?
MS. RIDAO: Sure. Urn...
. . . I, I think in line with what I, I think I'm hearing the Committee say is that you wanna
do a range from 80 percent to 160 percent. I would like to offer the suggestion that to be
kind, to be consistent that we use the term "below moderate", which covers 81
percent. . .to gap group, which covers up to 160 percent.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Staff?
MS. RIDAO: So below moderate. And you can go on-line. . .at your leisure. It, the. . .what is
called the Affordable Housing Sales Price Guidelines-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: Is on our website. And the below moderate, which is 81 percent to 100 percent,
ranges at an income level of 68,400 to 76,000. And then it goes up the scale. For the gap
group--just to give you the higher end--it ranges between 114,000 and 121,600 dollars as
annual income.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Ridao. Members, maybe as. . .procedurally to make
it a little easier, let's maybe. . .the Chair would entertain a motion to eliminate the
underscored language that I have proposed, and then we can recognize Member Mateo
for his proposed amendment.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, the Chair is recognizing Mr. Victorino as making a motion to remove
the current underscored language that's. . .that exists. Is there a second for that?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh . . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, seconded by Mr. Nishiki. So basically what we're doing is we're
gonna remove this underscored language, the amendment that I had. . .had proposed and
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it's gonna be reinstating it back to the original language. And then later on we will hear
from Mr. Mateo for his-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine.
CHAIR MOLINA: --amendment. Okay? All those in favor of the amendment to remove this
language, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed? Thank you. Chair will mark it seven "ayes"; two
excusals, Members Baisa and Medeiros.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, now we are back to the main motion as amended. Mr. Mateo, your
proposed amendment?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And my amendment would. . .would be to
include the below moderate income levels to the gap .. .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Group.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: . . . gap group level.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. The motion has been made by Mr. Mateo. Staff, you
need any. . .the language repeated or where it needs to be inserted, at what point? Um .. .
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MS. HAMMAN: Well, my understanding, if I can. . .I can read it as I understand what the
motion is, would be that. . .it would read that persons of below moderate income to gap
income. . .as defined by ordinance including-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, is that correctly stated, Mr. Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, so there's no need, at this point, to insert the numbers, the specifics-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: So there's no need? Okay, I just wanted to make sure that's clear to the
Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER

: . . .(inaudible). . .

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Yes, Mister. . .Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can you call a short recess. . .to discuss this?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Recess subject to the call of the Chair . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

11:54 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:56 a.m.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . .(gavel). . . The Committee of the Whole meeting for June 3 rd , 2010 is
now back in session. Councilmember Pontanilla has brought to my attention, I guess in
the discussions with the amendment, I know Mister. . .Mr. Victorino and Mr. Nishiki
referred to the elimination of that amendment, the creation of jobs as "number 3". It's
actually number 1, but I think they're working off the letter that I had sent to the
Committee-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct.
CHAIR MOLINA: So I'll just make, restate that for the record. It's-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: --what we amended was on number 1-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: One.
CHAIR MOLINA: --of . .well, actually Subsection 1 of Section 2 on the resolution.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, Chair, you had made that clear when you had stated
that. So, that's-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --exactly the intent. And when I said "3", I was reading
off your letter-CHAIR MOLINA: Letter, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: No, no. No apologies necessary. Okay, Members, so we are on the
amendment as proposed by Mr. Mateo. Any other discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . Well . . .
CHAIR MOLINA: See, seeing none. . .all. . .Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanna make sure there's one correction.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Um. . .as I was, I was relooking at this, you know this gap,
there's not a word called "gap group", it's gap income.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Am, am I, am I, you know, I just wanna make sure
whatever-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --wording we put in that somebody doesn't come around
and say-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --it's wrong. So am I saying something wrong?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: No . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I just wanted to make sure that-CHAIR MOLINA: It's one in the same, but just I guess different semantics, I guess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, well, I just don't want. . .any challenges-CHAIR MOLINA: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --especially when you talking introductions of legislation,
yeah.
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so. . .so we're putting graph, gap income, not gap
group, right?
CHAIR MOLINA: Gap income.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just wanted that clear. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Appreciate it.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any other discussion on the proposed
amendment?
. . . Seeing none, all those signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven "ayes" with two excusals, Members Baisa
and Medeiros.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR MOLINA: And now we're back to the main motion as amended. Any other
considerations? The Chair has one. If you look at Section 1, I think we need to amend
the question to the. . .our constituents as well. That will have to also be amended. Staff,
could you give us an overview of what would need to be amended?
MS. HAMMAN: You would have to include, well, currently it reads "for persons of moderate
income to gap income". I think that last-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
MS. HAMMAN: --portion of the sentence would have to read "for persons of below moderate
income to gap income".
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: Persons of below moderate income to gap income. Okay, so we need to just
basically insert the word "below".
COUNCILMEMBER

: Below.

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay? The Chair will entertain a motion to amend the question as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Moved by Member Victorino-VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: --seconded by Member Mateo. Discussion?
. . . Seeing none, all those signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven "ayes" with two excusals, Members Baisa
and Medeiros.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Moto from Corporation Counsel, you have a comment?
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MR. MOTO: Thank you. Just so that I don't get into any trouble to correct, I need to clarify
something I said to Mr. Pontanilla in an earlier question about the Davis-Bacon Act. It
can apply to projects that are entirely County-funded. It depends on whether it meets the
defmition of a public works. . .construction contract. That's all I wanted to clarify.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Moto. Any other considerations for the resolution as
amended?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, seeing none, the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor,
signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven "ayes"; two excusals, Members Baisa and
Medeiros.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of revised resolution.
CHAIR MOLINA: And Staff. . .do you need to be allowed to make any subsequent changes,
nonsubstantive changes if need be?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, Chair will ask for permission from the Committee to allow Staff to do
that, any non substantive changes they may need to-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: No objections? Okay, so ordered. Thank you very much, Members. All
right, Chair--Members, the Chair is aware of the time. And I did mention possibility of a
recess, but looking at what we have left on our agenda, the Charter amendment for Hana,
Mr. Medeiros is not here, so I'm gonna recommend. . .without any opposition to defer
that matter-ITEM NO. 10(2): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (HANA PLANNING
COMMISSION) (C.C. No. 09-229)

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: --today. Okay, so for the record we will defer Committee of the Whole
Item 10(2).
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: GCB and BKM)
ACTION: DEFER--NO DISCUSSION.
CHAIR MOLINA: And looking at what we have left, I believe we can complete business, if
there are no objections, we can go up to 12:30. . .without having to come back tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objection.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Members. So moving right along. . .let's go to
Committee of the Whole Item 2(19), nominations to boards, committees, and
commissions.
ITEM NO. 2(19): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND
COMMISSIONS (COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION; KULA
AGRICULTURAL PARK COMMITTEE) (C.C. No. 09-15)

CHAIR MOLINA: This is relating to the Cost of Government Commission, Kula Ag Park
Committee. The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated April 28 th , 2010,
received on the same date from the Mayor, requesting consideration of the following.
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Number one, nominee to boards, committees, and commissions requiring Council
approval or disapproval within 60 days. . .A, to the Cost of Government Commission,
Frank De Rego, Jr., replacing Robert G. Hill III, for a term expiring on March 31 st, 2012;
and number 2, nominee to boards, committees, and commissions requiring Council
approval or disapproval with no time limitation, to the Kula Agricultural Park
Committee, Bryce K. Thayer, replacing C. Vance Christensen, for a term expiring on
March 31 st, 2015. And again, Members, the Council must approve or disapprove the
nominations [sic] to the Cost of Government Commission by June 27 th , 2010 or the
nomination will be deemed approved. And. . .I believe. . .yeah, okay. I think I've said
all of what I needed to say. We have Ms. Endrina from the Mayor's Office. Any
comments on these two nominations for the Committee?
NOTE: Silence.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . None?
. . . Okay. No comments? Okay. Members. . .comments or questions before the Chair
offers a recommendation as it relates to these two nominations?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendations?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Uh, Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, just for, while we have the Administration here, just
a. . .real briefly if she can provide a quick comment. Mr. De Rego. . .who is looking at
being considered for the Cost of . .Cost of Government. . .Commission, in his application
under "previous County experience" indicates that he has no experience in Maui County.
He apparently is employed with MEDB and has been there about a year-and-a-half.
MS. ENDRINA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Can the Department tells us what makes this individual qualified. . .if
he has no experience and he's gonna be working with the Cost of
Government. . .something that you would hope they will have an idea of government
processes and operations?
MS. ENDRINA: Well, this was a decision by the Mayor and I know she has spoken to Frank.
And. . .she felt that he was qualified.
NOTE: Long silence.

VICE-CHAIR MATEO: . . . Okay, well, that's kind of not satisfactory to me. But if this is. . .I,
I just had, I, I didn't want to bring the individual, hoping that the Department had the
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opportunity to at least talk story with this. . .this guy so we know he has an inkling of
how government operates or things of that nature. Because this is what he's gonna be
making decisions on--processes, operations, recommendations. It may or may not have
a. . .a financial implication, but the idea that he's at least aware of the processes he's
gonna be making recommendations on.
MS. ENDRINA: . . . I believe he is aware.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Members, questions? Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, and, and I know that we're going to
discuss this later on, but. . .I know that a lot of Members have talked about in this process
and also public testimony. . .about transparency. And, and Mr. Mateo brings up about
this particular circumstance here of this applicant. Is it possible for this Administration to
provide Council members a list of all the applicants for boards and commissions so that
we can gage the interest of these positions and. . .thereby actually make it transparent?
Because all we hear is just the nominee . . . (laughter). . . that is being requested.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh. Okay, Ms. Endrina?
MS. ENDRINA: I can discuss that and find out and then get back to you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I, I just thought that it'd be important that . . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . we have some transparency. And this is one way to. . .to
really make sure that, you know, we know what's occurring. I mean, Mr. Victorino
brought up about you know the. . inability to find some members on certain boards and
then they can't meet so thereby we should reduce it.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, and, and we really don't know because Administration's
not giving us any indication of this.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh. . .okay-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Other than what they tell us.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But if they can provide us, with us with a list at least we know
that that. . .you know...
. . . we can see who is applying and whether they have, as Mr. Mateo was concerned
about, any experience at all.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So anyway...
CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . I hope-CHAIR MOLINA: --thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --the message is clear.
MS. ENDRINA: Yes, I will pass the message.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. And so. . .let me. . . set the record straight
with Ms. Endrina. So you or Ms. Feenstra did not have any contact with the nominee,
then? It was just sent to you via the Mayor, the Mayor said put this nomination up for
consideration to the Council and that was it, basically? So you had no opportunity to. . .I
guess find out more about this individual's experience or any prior experience that he
had?
MS. ENDRINA: I-CHAIR MOLINA: Am I correct?
MS. ENDRINA: --I did not. No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I, I see Ms. Feenstra there. . .as well. Could I ask you the same
questions of. . .if you, as well, was not I guess informed of this nominee's background?
NOTE: Pause while Ms. Feenstra approached the floor.

CHAIR MOLINA: . . . And, and I think this is a, Mr. Mateo brings up a good point because this
person will be part of a commission that's gonna make recommendations to us. . .you
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know, to us as far as what needs to be done with government. So we wanna make sure
that, it's certainly helpful to have nominees that at least have some type of prior
experience. And if we're not being given an explanation why this person's being
considered without the prior experience, then you know, the Council has the right to
make this inquiry. Ms. Feenstra, I'm sorry, I'll ask you the same question I asked
Ms. Endrina. So you had no contact, as well, with the nominee?
MS. FEENSTRA: Um. . .we don't always, I, I don't, I didn't personally have contact with
Frank. But we do have other EAs. And there was a recommendation given. . .to us by
one of the EAs. Mayor does know Frank. And. . .you have to remember that the Cost of
Government is a board of nine. So it's not like one person's gonna go in there an know
everything that they do at first. So they will be groomed. We have an excellent staffer,
Shelley Pellegrino. And we also have Corp. Counsel there. So they're not. . .you know,
put into a commission with no knowledge.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Ms. Feenstra. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I had an opportunity to talk to
Mr. De Rego. . .probably the last year, year-and-a-half ago. . .in this very Chambers. I
know he's employed with Maui Economic Development. . .Board. But as I read through
this application form. . .you know, like Ms. Feenstra had said, when you get a person into
a commission position--and, and we've selected people that. . .either had some
knowledge or no knowledge--and you know while in the commission they learn the
process. Um. . .well in, in this case here, Mr. De Rego. . .I, I know he attended, not
"attended", but he was at Purdue University while my daughter was going at Purdue
University. And you know at the time, you know, he was pretty involved in student
relationship. You know, Purdue University is a state university. So that's a
government-run facility. So I'm sure he has some experience in, in. . .government. But I
have high integrity. . .he has high integrity, as I can see, and even talking to him. . .last
year in regards to. . .things that involve education and, and the like. So I'm gonna be
supporting Mr. De Rego's. . .nomination as a commissioner on the Cost of Government.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And you know, having fresh eyes, fresh ears, you know
should be welcomed actually. Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Sure. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Mateo, followed by Mr. Victorino. I'm gonna ask Staff, maybe, if we
can let Mr. De Rego know, just to. . .maybe contact Mr. Mateo as well as. . .maybe, I
guess all Members--
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: No, I no need . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: --if that's, to make Members feel comfortable. . .with him, to at least get
more background on him. . .I can offer that. Mr. Mateo, any . . .
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. And, and I think, I think I just
need to, to just you know be real blunt and just look at these things and say you know for
myself I didn't request the individuals to come forward because like anything else, these
boards and commissions are volunteers. And for, for me to have 'em come up here and
grill 'em is not the purpose and the intent. I do, however, expect Administration, when
they make a recommendation, to be able to provide to us general information. When I
look at an application and it is written "I have no idea of'. . .you know to be specific, "I
do not have experience here in Maui County". . .that, that concerns me. But I was hoping
Administration would be able to provide clarification as to, one, why they nominated this
particular individual or why they want us to consider the individual. Two, that there was
at least a discussion with the individual so you can provide us indications as to whether or
not this, this individual has the abilities to serve in the proposed function.
Because. . .because Mr. De Rego is not the only individual. The next individual,
Mr. Thayer, who you are gonna be putting in the Kula Agricultural. . .Committee is a
banker with no experience on his application to tell us how he's gonna benefit this
particular committee or not. And whether or not your individual who will provide this
so-called training. . .you know will be able to, to function or not is not the question. The
question is when you submit individuals, advise us they are capable, competent in serving
because I don't want to subject them to any kind of . .process to come here and face the
firing squad. That is not the purpose and the intent. Your job, Administration, is to be
sure that they will meet the requirements of serving on these boards and commissions.
And that is what I charge you to do because that is your responsibility. And when you
send half information on individuals, you are not doing them any service.
. . . So either send us the appropriate information so we are able to, to be able to be sure
that the person is able to function in the, in the particular position. And that is my, my
purpose, Mr. Chairman--not to deny these individuals. I am ready and willing to say
thank you for supporting our County by putting yourself in this position and wanting to
serve. But, Administration, need to get your act together and provide us with the
information appropriate. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
MS. FEENSTRA: I-CHAIR MOLINA: Mr. Victorino?
MS. FEENSTRA: I just wanted to make comment on. . .and thank you and I understand what
you're saying. And I do believe that Administration did do their due diligence.
Frank De Rego was recommended by Shelley Pellegrino and. . .and her. . .you know
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she. . .she's. . .she's familiar with him and she's also the staffer for that board. As far as
Kula Ag Park. . .Bruce, we, we need to have a banker. . .on that particular committee. So
he is, you know, it is a necessity. They don't come knocking on our doors. And he did
come rec. . .you know he came. . .via recommendation of Office of
Economic. . .Economic Development.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Feenstra. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well. . .thank you. Um. . .I don't like to disagree with my
esteemed colleague, Mr. Mateo .. .
. . . or Mr. Nishiki, but somehow . . .(cleared throat). . . I read the question that's been
brought up. It says "previous County experience". He was honest, nothing in Maui
County. You absolutely correct.
. . . But he also said in the '90s while living on the Big Island he was the Chair of the
Hawaii National Disaster Claims Commission under the Waihee Administration, which
they adjudicated claims for taxes and other relief due to the lava flow disasters in
Kalapana and Royal Gardens Subdivision. So that gives me some indication he has
served in public as far as government. State, county--doesn't make difference. Also I
read his background, what he's done. He's born and raised here. A graduate of
St. Anthony. So you know. . .again, and no offense to nobody here. . .the Mayor and this
group make decisions and send it down to us. Okay? If we want more information, then
we should ask. Right? We should ask. And I think that's important. And the other thing
is, and I said time in and time out, we need to look at maybe changing the application,
Chair, so that it would be more appropriate and maybe more informational friendly. . .for
necessary qualification. And we should know, bottom line, is what each individual board
or commission is required to have--if it has to be a banker, has to be an engineer, has to
be something, then that's the person we're. . .we need to find. You can't put
Mike Victorino, I'm not a banker. . .I'm not an engineer.
. . . So I understand that. And I, I think the Council members--transparency is what we
have. And this is the form that's been around for heaven-knows-when. If we want
change, then we better make sure we send it up. And the Administration, whether this
one or others in Administration have dealt with the same thing time in and time out. It
encumbers [sic] us to know what we required and what is necessary. Even the Cultural
Resource person that we're going to be discussing a little later has lots of qualifications.
We heard that from testifiers, but they want to know if they live here or not. Okay, so
that's another question. But when we have these requirements, then if we want
somebody who lives here, then by God we should put it there.
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. . . We should put it in there and quit all this lollygagging about everything. You know, I
don't disagree we need to know information. But if I want something, I have called.
Have I not. . .Administration? I have called. That's my responsibility to find out.
. . . Maybe what you need, Administration, is to be more prepared when you come, to
have facts behind these people, and to say when Mr. Mateo or anybody brings up an
issue, then to read the whole page and see that this person has no experience here in
County commissions and boards but had in the State level. I think that helps a little bit to
be qualified. And he has an extensive backgrounds of all kinds of educational, as well as
other areas. So, Mr. Chair, I, I again we do this, it seem to, we seem to be hold inquest
instead of inquires. Okay? And I apologize, you know. . .but I get tired. I listen and I
respect my colleagues, they have a right to ask questions. I not knocking that. But I
have, if I want something, I call. I'm not afraid to ask the hard questions. But to me
when it comes here, you've already gotten, and if you want somebody and you're not
sure what that person's all about, like the next person, you get three Members, you get
them to. . .to call upon that person and the person's here to testify, to answer the specific
questions. And if that's the case, Mr. Chair, maybe we oughta go back every time we get
a board or commissioner, have 'em come up here so that we can ask specific questions.
Maybe then we won't do these hard questions, but we'll ask 'em the honest question like
Mr. Orlando Tagorda, when he came for the. . .Planning Commission. Maybe that's what
we need, Mr. Chair. But the bottom line is know what the requirements of the specific
board or commission is. That's important. And secondly. . .if you have a specific
question about somebody, request 'em to be here so we can ask them the specific
questions. And the Administration, maybe you guys gotta be more prepared and bring
them here, you know, if that's the case. But I don't like asking questions about
somebody and not having them here to answer and you're trying to answer the question
for that individual. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Mateo?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman, that was not my purpose and intent. And I thank
Mr. Victorino for trying to explain something that I don't know what he's talking about.
You know the whole purpose and the intent was not question the individual,
Mr. Victorino. I was questioning the process. And, and you, of all people, should know
`cause he's asked many times prior when we've had other individuals--the application
process is not enough, the application process was to be lengthy. He's asked that. We
still haven't gotten it. So you know maybe, maybe inquiries such as mine, Mr. Victorino,
will force the Administration to start working on their processes. So excuse me if you
got offended with my questions. . .that is just the reality of having an Administration that
is not responsive to some of our, our questions and our concerns. And I leave it at that,
Mister. . .Mr. Chairman. Thank you for my opportunity.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: --thank you for your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just real quickly. It's not a debate. And I'm going to just
close it with saying this. . .my intent was, as I said many times, Administration and us, if
we want questions or we want this application to change, then we should work at it. This
is what we're saddled with right now.
VICE CHAIR MATEO: . . . (inaudible).. .
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And it's up to them, I agree. And I have, I wasn't
offended at Mister. . .Mr. Mateo. I'm not offending any of my Members 'cause you have
the right to ask questions. Again, I read the same application. And if I have a specific
question, I just ask the question. That's. . .and, and I, and I, and I wanna leave everybody
on the table saying we all trying to do the same job--we're trying to do the right thing for
the people of Maui County. And I apologize to you, Mr. Mateo, if I offended you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you very much your comments, Members.
Chair's gonna offer a recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Recommendation, Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Chair will entertain a motion to. . .if there's no request for separation of the
two nominees, we'll include both nominees in one motion. Motion is to approve to the
Cost of Government Commission, Frank De Rego, Jr., replacing Robert G.. Hill III, for a
term expiring on March 31 st, 2012; and to the Kula Agricultural Park Committee,
Bryce K. Thayer, replacing C. Vance Christensen, for a term expiring on
March 31 st, 2015.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, I move for the approval of both Frank De Rego to the Cost
of Government Committee, as well as Bryce K. Thayer to the Kula Agricultural Park
Committee.
CHAIR MOLINA: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh, Chairman, I second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. It's been seconded by Member Pontanilla. Discussion on the
nominees?
NOTE: Silence.
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CHAIR MOLINA: . . . Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it seven "ayes"; two excusals, Members Baisa and
Medeiros.
MS. SAKAMOTO: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Uh. . .pardon me?
MS. SAKAMOTO: Three.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: Oh, excuse me. We have three excused. The vote count is actually six
"ayes"; three excusals--Members Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros. Thank you,
Members.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending
APPROVAL
of nominations
TRANSMITTAL of copy of committee report to the Mayor.

and

CHAIR MOLINA: I need to adjust my glasses, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: All right, Members, it's been a long day. We're getting there, Members.
Finally, we're on. . .or next to finally, Committee of the Whole Item 2(18), nomination to
boards, committees, and commissions for the Lanai Planning Commission and Maui
County Cultural Resources Commission.
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ITEM NO. 2(18): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND
COMMISSIONS (LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION; MAUI COUNTY
CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION) (C.C. No. 09-15)

CHAIR MOLINA: Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated April 23 rd , 2010,
received on the same date from the Mayor, requesting consideration of the
following. . .nominees to boards, committees, and commissions requiring Council
approval or disapproval within 60 days for the terms expiring as indicated. First, to the
Lanai Planning Commission, Lisa Marie Kaniho, replacing Beverly Zigmond, for a term
expiring on March 31 st, 2011; and to the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission,
Brandis Louise Sarich, replacing Kepa Maly, for a term expiring on March 31 st, 2013.
Council must approve or disapprove these nominations by June 22 nd , 2010, or the
nominations will be deemed approved. And we do have the nominee for the Cultural
Resources Commission here. But first, Members, I'd like to address the Lanai Planning
Commission. If there are no objections, the Chair would like to offer a recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, recommendation is to approve the nominee, Lisa Marie Kaniho, to the
Lanai Planning Commission. Chair will entertain a motion.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: So moved, Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Moved by Member Mateo to approve, and second by Member Victorino to
approve Ms. Kaniho to the Lanai Planning Commission. Discussion?
. . . Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, it was . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, Chair will mark it six "ayes"; three excusals--Baisa, Kaho' ohalahala,
and Medeiros.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of nomination of Lisa Kaniho to the
Lanai Planning Commission.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you. Members, we have Ms. Sarich, who's been requested
by the Committee--Committee Members Johnson, Kaho`ohalahala, and Nishiki made the
request for your appearance. Ms. Sarich, if you could come up to the podium to respond
to questions from the Committee Members who made the request?
NOTE: Pause while Ms. Sarich approached the podium.

MS. SARICH, FROM THE AUDIENCE:

(inaudible). . . a letter of reference--

CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MS. SARICH, FROM THE AUDIENCE: --(inaudible). . . on my behalf.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, thank you. She. . .she's also providing us some additional
information about her background.
. . . So, we'll start first. . .with. . .Member Johnson with. . .and followed by Mr. Nishiki.
And thank you for waiting so patiently. We've had a very busy agenda this morning.
Thank you for being here.
MS. ENDRINA: Chairman?
CHAIR MOLINA: Ms. Sarich, if you could just give us some opening comments? Yes,
Ms. Endrina?
MS. ENDRINA: . . .(inaudible)

make a comment first? . . .(inaudible). . . comment

. . .(inaudible). . .

CHAIR MOLINA: You wanna comment?
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MS. ENDRINA: Yes.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, go ahead.
MS. ENDRINA: Mayor would like to make a special mahalo to Brandis for taking the time to
be interviewed by Council this morning for her nomination to the Maui County Cultural
Resources Commission. In addition, I wanted to clarify so everyone understands. She
would not be filling a historic position. She will be filling the term of Kepa Maly. . .who
is moving to Oahu. Because we had a shorter time period to fill that nomination, the
historian for Lanai is yet to be filled.
. . . So she is filling an architect vacancy.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Okay.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Thank you, Ms. Endrina. All right, Members, I'd like to offer
Ms. Brandis [sic] if you could also just give us a brief opening comment as to why you
wanna be a part of this Commission and any other information that you may see pertinent
for the-MS. SARICH: Okay-CHAIR MOLINA: --Committee's knowledge.
MS. SARICH: Hi, everyone. I didn't prepare anything, but my name is Brandis Sarich. And
I'm very passionate about these historic districts on Maui. And I've taken it upon myself
to do research and start. . .trying to gather, basically, a survey of the historic homes and
the significance that they hold in these communities. And because of that,
Stanley Solamillo, who's the Cultural Resources Planner, asked me to please apply for
this position. So here I am. I would be honored to be able to be of service to this
community And you'll have to let me know what questions you have for me. Thank
you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And thank you very much for. . .providing us, also, the
additional information. I think it is really helpful because. . .I've been around awhile and
you're a new face . . .
MS. SARICH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: . . . and that's principally why I wanted to really, you know,
meet you face to face. And I just thank you for being so patient--
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MS. SARICH: Oh, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --as been mentioned. The, the only question I really have,
and it's one that a testifier asked, which was that because you have, I gather. . .is it dual
residency? Do you live here all the time? Are you gonna be able to attend the meetings?
I guess that's my principal question.
MS. SARICH: Okay. Yes. I, I. . .I am domiciled here. Um. . .because of a corporation, we
have maintained residency in Idaho, but I've actually not been there for five years.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
MS. SARICH: It's our intention, this year, to become residents of Hawaii and to move our
corporation here.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That, that is perfect because-MS. SARICH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
--that's. . .and, and I really appreciate your. . .your
background and what you really bring to this particular Commission. So I think we
desperately . . . (laughter). . . need that. And we do appreciate your. . .your willingness to
serve. So I have no-MS. SARICH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --further questions, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Nishiki?
NOTE: Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: . . . The, the concern was, for me, and I think that. . .the
information from DCCA comes. . .I guess really late. But is it correct that you are a
licensed architect?
MS. SARICH: I am a licensed architect. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Now, now you say that. . .you intend on making Maui
your home.
. . . The question is what about the ability or inability, just because you have so stated that
you're a resident of both Wood Valley River and, and Maui--does that mean that you
travel a lot, so you wouldn't be able to really attend meetings?
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MS. SARICH: Again, I haven't been to Idaho for five years now. I've been here the entire time.
Um. . .so there should not be an issue with my attending meetings. Um. . .I think that
anyone who serves on a Commission may be called. . .to have to go to travel. . .and I
would try to avoid that as much as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So you said you've been here how many years?
MS. SARICH: Five years.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Five years? Where did you pay your last taxes last year, from?
MS. SARICH: Where did I pay my taxes?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MS. SARICH: Um. . .I paid my taxes, well, we pay here and we pay in Idaho, and we pay
Federal taxes. But we. . .we paid them here.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So you did claim it from Hawaii?
MS. SARICH: But, again, we aren't residents. . .officially. We are domiciled here.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. Members, any other questions for the
nominee? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And. . .thank you for being here.
And. . .I wanted to, to say I know, I've looked over your qualifications and from what I
can see and read, you bring a lot to the table. And thank you very much. You've worked
with kahu in Makena for a number of years and you've seen a lot of the things that are
going on, especially with, in the area of historic preservation and the culture. Do you feel
by your experience with kahu and the residents in that area and all the people around that
you can really bring what I call the mana`o to the Commission and really help preserve
these historic sites and other areas of our culture?
MS. SARICH: I believe I can do my best. I. . .I feel passionately about the architecture that's
here. I also. . .am aware that there are things that I don't know. And I'm the type of
person that I will go do research to make sure that I understand something and I just
won't make assumptions. Um. . .I may be at a slight disadvantage because I didn't grow
up here. . .but I am dedicated to actually researching histories and talking to people to
learn the truth about what's going on. I, I think because of that I'm very open to make
sure that I am honoring this community and not just how I see things but actually. . .really
understand the history and people who've lived here a long time, and to. . .to try to
understand their viewpoints.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thank you very much. I think that's so important,
Mr. Chair, that you know none of us know all the answers. . .and none of us--whether
we're born here or come here later--can have all the answers. But I think this young lady
has proven to me right now with that answer that she's committed to do a good job. And
that's all we can ask. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. SARICH: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, any other questions before the Chair
makes a recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Recommendation is to approve Brandis Louise Sarich, for a term
expiring on March 31 st , 2013 to the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay, moved by Member Mateo-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: --seconded by Member Pontanilla. Discussion, Members?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: No.
CHAIR MOLINA: Seeing none, the Chair will call for the vote. All in favor, signify by saying
"aye"
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it six "ayes" with three excusals--Members Baisa,
Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of nomination of Brandis Sarich to
the Maui County Cultural Resources Commission.
CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you very much, Ms. Sarich, for being-MS. SARICH: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: --very patient. And we certainly appreciate your service to our community
All right, Members, we're almost there. The last item on our agenda is Committee of the
Whole Item 3(6), HSAC, Hawaii State Association of Counties' proposed operating
budget and slate of officers for Fiscal Year 2011.

ITEM NO. 3(6): HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES (HSAC)
(PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND SLATE OF OFFICERS FOR FISCAL
YEAR (FY) 2011) (C.C. No. 09-17)

CHAIR MOLINA: The Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated April 7 th , 2010, from
Councilmember Pontanilla, transmitting a correspondence dated March 30 th , 2010, from
Derek Kawakami, HSAC President, requesting consideration of the HSAC proposed
operating budget and proposed slate of officers for Fiscal Year 2011. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, you do have. . .in your
handout. . .from the Hawaii State Associate [sic] of Counties, correspondence dated
March 30th , 2010. And in there, it. . .states that the. . .executive. . .officers for HSAC will
be Derek Kawakami, President, from Kauai. His alternate is Daryl W. Kaneshiro.
Nestor Garcia from the City and County of Honolulu, Vice President; Romy Cachola, as
the alternate. For Maui, Joseph Pontanilla the Treasurer; his alternate is William B,
Bill Medeiros. And Secretary is Dennis "Fresh" Onishi from the Big Island. His
alternate is Kelly Greenwell. Uh. . .these are the nominees for the Executive Committee
for HSAC. And also. . .conespondence dated February 16 th , 2010, is the
proposed. . .HSAC budget for Fiscal Year 2010 to 2011. Members, it's a flat
budget. . .that is being proposed for Fiscal Year 2010 and 2011. Thank you.
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CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any other. . .any question for
Mr. Pontanilla before the Chair makes a recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions. Recommendation?
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right, no questions being. . .from the Committee. So, the Chair
will make a recommendation to approval. . .approve the HSAC proposed operating
budget and proposed slate of officers for Fiscal Year 2011.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: So moved, Chairman.
CHAIR MOLINA: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR MOLINA: Moved by Chairman Mateo, seconded by Member Pontanilla. Discussion?
. . . Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: All those-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
CHAIR MOLINA: --opposed?
. . . Thank you. The Chair will mark it six "ayes"; three excusals--Members Baisa,
Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros. Thank you very much, Members.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Molina, Vice-Chair Mateo, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho`ohalahala, and Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of proposed operating budget and
slate of officers for Fiscal Year 2011, and TRANSMITTAL of copy
of committee report to the HSAC Executive Committee.

CHAIR MOLINA: Staff, I believe that concludes our agenda for today. And we did state for the
record we were deferring Committee of the Whole Item 10(2), the Charter amendment
for the Hana Planning Commission.
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MOLINA: All right. Very good. Thank you very much, Members. We did a lot in the,
the time allotted.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: We don't need to come back tomorrow. So I'm sure you're happy or
disappointed about that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: I don't know. Thank you all for your hard work-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR MOLINA: To the Administration, as well, and Mr. Moto and Staff--thank you very
much for all of your . . .
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And-CHAIR MOLINA: . . . hard work, dedication, and professionalism.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR MOLINA: Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just to remind everyone-CHAIR MOLINA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --that we have. . .our Economic Development, Agriculture,
and Recreation Committee meeting at 1:30 this afternoon. And I'm hopeful that it will
not be a long meeting . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR MOLINA: Very good.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MOLINA: Some of us probably share the same sentiment as you, Member Johnson
. . . (laughter). . . Thank you for that reminder. Members, it is 12:34, this Committee of
the Whole item [sic] meeting for June 3 rd , 2010 is now adjourned . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 12:35 p.m.
APPROVED:

MICHAEL
OLINA, Chair
Committee of the Whole
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